
The Pirates of Amitie Bay
BY

Travis Small

1701350
Travis Small

6763 Alter Road
Dayton, OH, 45424

937.416.0918
heysmall@gmail.com



FADE IN:

EXT. FOREST PATH  EARLY AFTERNOON

DAVIE leads the group as they run down the forest path. As 
they run the path becomes progressively more overgrown with 
underbrush until the path is completely covered from view. 
Davie pushes back a fern branch as he pushes through the 
vegetation. He is now in a jungle. 

EXT. JUNGLE  DAY

HENRY is the next to run out of the vegetation, pushing 
back the same branch as he makes his way through. CALLIE 
runs up next, pulling the branch along with her as she runs 
past. She lets go as RONNIE runs past, the branch swinging 
over his head. 

The branch swings past Ronnie and smacks WALTER in the 
face. As Walter falls to the ground MORGAN runs past him 
laughing pushing the branch away from herself as she runs 
by. Walter stands back up and is about to be hit by the 
fern again when he ducks under it. Walter makes a mad dash 
to catch up with the rest of the group.

Davie and the group are now running down the far bank of a 
marshy bog. Davie slides down a steep slope and jumps on 
to a stone in the bog. As he hops to the next stones, the 
children follow. As the children jump to the near bank, 
they attract the attention of an alligator. As they run 
past, the alligator is readying to snatch one of them up. 

The alligator is about to catch Morgan unaware when 
suddenly Walter jumps on his head and hops to the near bank 
oblivious that he has stepped on the alligator. As Walter 
runs off, the alligator erupts from the bog gasping for 
air. Recovering, the alligator sinks back into the water 
until only the top of his head is visible and swims off.

Further down the now widening path in the jungle, Davie 
looks back to see that Henry and Ronnie are gaining on 
him. With a start Davie tries to pick up the pace, but he 
stumbles over a root in the path. 

Davie trips, but instead of falling to the ground he is now 
on top of an elephant. He then rides the elephant down the 
path, quickly putting distance between himself and the rest 
of the children.

Henry and Ronnie who are running side by side are startled 
by this. They look to each other and nod seriously. They 
run over to the side of the path, which is now the width  
of a road, and jump into a safari jeep parked there. 
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Wearing full safari gear, Henry starts the jeep while 
Ronnie throws his backpack into the back of the jeep. 
Ronnie grabs his hat as it starts to fly off while they 
peel out onto the road. 

As they are speeding down the path, Walter swings by them 
and is now a monkey. He swings up over them, letting go in 
midair, he lands on top of the jeep’s roll cage and quickly 
ducks to dodge another low hanging branch. 

After watching the branch fall from view Walter turns back 
to the front with a smug look on his face, and is hit in 
the face by a passing bird. The bird knocks him into the 
back of the jeep. After a struggle Monkey Walter sits the 
bird on the tailgate of the jeep and it flies off. 

As the bird flies away from the jeep, it passes Morgan and 
Callie who are now riding zebras. Riding along side the 
jeep Callie is in the forefront and Morgan behind. Callie 
points to Davie who is still a ways up the trail. Morgan, 
Henry and Ronnie nod.

Ronnie unbuckles his seat belt and climbs into the back of 
the jeep and puts on a jet pack. Standing on the tailgate 
of the jeep, he solutes Monkey Walter who is sitting on top 
of the roll cage. Ronnie jumps backward off the jeep. The 
jet pack starts up before Ronnie hits the ground and he 
rockets off down the trail, doing a barrel roll around the 
jeep and zebras. 

Ronnie quickly gains on Davie who is now wearing a turban, 
vest and fishing pants on top of the elephant. Noticing 
Ronnie coming up quickly behind him, Davie jumps off of the 
elephant and lands in a biplane that swoops by as he jumps. 
Dressed like the red baron in the cockpit of the plane, he 
zooms up through the trees with Ronnie close behind.

The biplane bursts through the canopy of the jungle, as 
does Ronnie. They soar high into the sky. Davie deftly 
evades Ronnie trying to grab onto the tail of his plane, 
but Ronnie stays right on him. 

They jet into a cloud and as Davie flies out of the cloud, 
Ronnie rockets out of the top of the cloud and spirals 
around Davie’s plane. Ronnie tries to grab onto Davie’s 
landing gear as he circles under the plane, but Davie dives 
down away from him and they both plunge to the ground.

CUT TO: 

EXT. THE JUNGLE PATH  AFTERNOON

On the ground Henry, Morgan and Callie are now in different 
military uniforms manning a radar station. They relay 
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Davie’s position back to Ronnie. Walter is firing a cannon 
and into the sky. Each shot explodes into large pillars of 
smoke that Ronnie and Davie gracefully maneuver around. 

Morgan throws another cannon ball up to Walter sitting on 
the top of the cannon. Walter loads the cannon ball, does a 
somersault down the barrel and lights the fuse. He quickly 
turns around and covers his ears as the cannon fires. 

The cannon ball soars high up into the air. With a 
brilliant streak of light the ball separates into 
hemispheres, opens and falls away, revealing a net gun. 

Ronnie grabs it as he swoops by and fires at Davie’s plane. 
He fires three times, missing each time. The nets fall away 
as Davie swings in the opposite direction. 

Davie notices Callie standing on top a nearby cliff with 
another net gun. Davie tries to take evasive action but it 
is too late. Callie fires the gun and the net snags his 
propeller. Davie spins out of control and crashes into the 
jungle canopy.

The dust clears with wreckage strewn about the jungle path. 
Davie is hanging by his parachute in a tree. He looks up 
at where he’s hanging from and tries to pull his parachute 
free. 

Unable to do so, he begins to unlatch himself from the 
chute, only to have it slip out of the tree. He falls to 
the ground with the parachute landing gently on him. Then 
the branch falls on him.

Ronnie lands farther back on the jungle path and takes off 
his goggles. He looks around and sees Davie. He quickly 
shakes off his jet pack and gear. Letting it all tumble to 
the ground, he runs off towards Davie. 

EXT. FOREST PATH  AFTERNOON

Now back in the forest, the other children run up behind 
Ronnie. All of them crowd around Davie who is still lying 
on the ground. 

   Ronnie
  (Taps Davie on the 
  shoulder)
 TAG! YOU’RE IT!

   DAVIE
  (Bolting upright)
 Alright, I’m it!
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Davie jumps to his feet and gives chase as they all  
run off towards the horizon. After a few steps Davie has 
transformed into a T-Rex with all the children yelling  
and giggling. They cross the horizon. Looking up through 
the trees, the sky is bright blue.

TITLE OVER:
 The Pirates of Amitie Bay

EXT. WHEAT FIELD  EARLY EVENING

The children are playing in the distance.

   DAVIE
  (As a silhouette looking 
  up into the sky)
 Hey! It’s time to go home guys!

   THE CHILDREN
  (In Unison)
 AWWW!

EXT. PATH LEADING TO THE FISHER HOUSE  EARLY EVENING

The children are walking into a clearing atop a cliff that 
overlooks Amitie Bay. In the clearing is a house with a 
picket fence surrounding it.

EXT. MORGAN AND WALTER FISHER’S HOUSE  EARLY EVENING

Morgan and Walter run through the gate to Mrs. Fisher who 
is taking in laundry.

   MORGAN AND WALTER
  (Giving her a hug)
 MOM!

Mr. Fisher is sitting on the porch fixing a large fishing 
net. He sets the net down and gets up to greet the rest of 
the children still standing at the gate.

   MR.FISHER
  (Waving the kids  
  towards him.)
 C’mon in, no reason to stand  
 out there.

Ronnie and Callie become very excited. They try to get  
the gate open but are unable too. Hopping up and down they  
turn around excitedly to Davie and Henry standing behind 
them. Reaching over the fidgety toddlers Davie unlatches 
the gate and the toddlers burst into the front yard. 
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Ronnie makes a beeline to Mr. Fisher. Callie stops short 
and hurriedly turns back to shut the gate behind her. 
Leaving Davie and Henry on the other side of it. She whips 
around and makes her way over to Mr. Fisher. Ronnie is 
tightly hugging Mr. Fisher’s peg leg. Callie hugs his other 
leg.

   RONNIE
  (Giggling)
 WALK PLEASE!

Mr. Fisher is amused by the two children as he looks down 
toward them.

   CALLIE
 YEAH! PLEASE!

Mr. Fisher starts taking very large steps toward  
Davie and Henry who are walking up from the gate.  

   MR. FISHER
 Hey, Davie. Did the children mind?

   DAVIE
 Oh yeah, these guys are cool.

   CALLIE
  (O.S.)
 Eh-Hem!

Davie looks down to see Callie standing beside him  
sternly looking up at him with her arms akimbo.

   DAVIE
  (A bit taken aback)
 Sorry! It’s just an expression!
  (Looking back up to  
  Mr. Fisher)
 I mean these guys and this lady-
  (Davie stops to wink  
  at Callie)
 are cool.

Callie calmly nods in affirmation then abruptly turns 
around and runs off to join Ronnie, Walter and Morgan who 
are playing with a ball in the yard. Davie and Henry walk 
with Mr. Fisher towards the porch. Mr. Fisher sits down  
and picks up his net. He returns to mending it.

   MR. FISHER
  (With an amused look on 
  his face)
 What did you end up doing today?
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   DAVIE
  (Scratching his head)
 Uh, well, we went into town in 
 the morning and saw Tom off.  
 He’s heading to the capital to 
 see his doctor. Stopped to see  
 Henry’s mom and have lunch. Then  
 went a little farther up the  
 mountain from here and ended  
 up in the fields down by the  
 town. Then we came here.

   MR. FISHER
  (Sitting down and 
  picking up his net.)
 You aren’t taking them too far  
 up the mountains, right? It can  
 get dangerous quickly.

   DAVIE
  (Sitting down on the  
  floor leaning against  
  a post)
 Nah, We stay in the foresty  
 areas. Ronnie can barely make 
 it over a fallen tree. I don’t 
 want him falling down a gorge 
 or something.

   MR. FISHER
 Feel the same way about the  
 wife. She’s got the balance of 
 a three year old.

Mr. Fisher,Henry and Davie chuckle among themselves

   MRS.FISHER
  (Walking out of the  
  front door with a  
  basket of apples)
 And what are you boys snickering 
 about?

   MR.FISHER
  (Abruptly returning to  
  his work)
 Not a thing Ma’am.

Mrs. Fisher looks over to Henry and Davie. They both 
quickly look down and shake their heads. Mrs. Fisher Looks 
dismissively at the three then turns toward to the yard.
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   MRS. FISHER
 Kids! Come have a snack!
  (Turning back to the three)
 And I’d like to see you climb 
 a mountain, Mr. Peg Leg.

She tosses an apple at him and the boys. Davie and Henry 
look over at Mr.Fisher and giggle to themselves. Mr. Fisher 
takes a bite out of his apple at her and laughs as well. 
The children, now sitting on the porch, start eating their 
apples. Davie puts his apple in his bag.

   MRS. FISHER
  (Looking a bit worried)
 Would you kids like to stay  
 for dinner? You look like  
 you’re starving!

   THE CHILDREN
  (In unison)
 YEAH!

   DAVIE
 Thank you Mrs. Fisher, but we  
 can’t really. Their parents  
 are expecting them, and I’ve  
 got to get into town pretty  
 soon as well.

   MRS.FISHER
 Well, that’s a shame. All of  
 you take another apple at least.

   DAVIE
 Thanks!

Morgan and Walter walk with the rest of the group up to the 
front gate as they leave. They stand at the fence and wave 
as Davie,Henry,Ronnie and Callie walk farther down the path 
waving back at them.

EXT. DIRT ROAD IN FRONT OF HENRY’S HOUSE  EVENING

As they walk up to the house Henry is waving to his mother 
who is riding up on a bicycle. She stands on one side of 
the bike as it coasts to a stop beside them. She gives 
Henry a high five. Ronnie and Callie hug her and she 
ruffles their hair.

   HENRY’S MOTHER
 Well! Come on in. I’ve got  
 some watermelon that’s about 
 to go bad.
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   DAVIE
 I don’t know if we have time  
 ma’am.

   HENRY’S MOTHER
 Nonsense, and you’ll be doing  
 me a favor to boot.

Henry’s Mother opens the gate and walks through, waving the 
children in as she walks toward the house. Davie smiles and 
shrugs as they follow her.

EXT. HENRY’S PORCH  EVENING

The four of them are eating watermelon on the porch. Henry 
spits a seed out into the yard. Ronnie tries to as well but 
a big chunk of watermelon dribbles out of his mouth. Callie 
is grossed out.

EXT. DIRT ROAD IN FRONT OF HENRY’S HOUSE  EVENING

Davie, Callie and Ronnie are walking down the road waving 
to Henry and his mother. They are waving from the front 
gate of the house.

EXT. CALLIE’S HOUSE  EVENING

Davie and Ronnie are standing on the porch waiting for a 
beat. Suddenly the front door swings open and Callie bursts 
out and slams the door. Ronnie and Davie are startled. 

Callie notices she needs to open the door. She swings the 
door open and her mother comes out holding a large stack of 
food. She offers it to Davie. Davie shakes his hands that 
he can’t carry that much food.

   CALLIE’S MOM
 Don’t be silly. I wouldn’t  
 offer if it would be a burden.

Callie’s mom opens his bag and starts to put food in it.

EXT. ROAD LEADING UP TO RONNIE’S HOUSE  LATE EVENING

Davie’s bag is now bulging with food as he holds Ronnie’s 
hand. Ronnie is visibly tired.

   RONNIE
  (Rubbing his eyes with  
  one hand and tugging on 
  Davie’s hand with the other)
 Davie, I’m tired.
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   DAVIE
  (Looking Down at Ronnie)
 Your house it just over there. 
 I think we can make it.

   
   RONNIE
  (Looking down)
 Okay…

   DAVIE
  (His face softening, he 
  kneels down in front of 
  Ronnie with his back to 
  him)
 Ah, never mind

Ronnie climbs on Davie’s back. He rests his head on  
Davie’s shoulder and quickly closes his eyes. Ronnie begins 
to play with Davie’s hair as he walks up to Ronnie’s house. 
Ronnie’s mother is standing in the front yard by the gate. 
As Davie approaches the house Mrs. Brown opens the gate and 
walks out to them.

EXT. RONNIE BROWN’S HOUSE  LATE EVENING

   MRS. BROWN
  (Speaking quietly)
 Hey boys, I was getting a  
 little worried.

   DAVIE
  (Adjusting how Ronnie  
  is sitting on his back)
 Sorry, we went up into the  
 mountains today. Got a little  
 behind.

   MRS. BROWN
 That’s fine, I want Ronnie to 
 be adventurous, like his daddy.
  (She looks up to the sky)
 You should stay until the raid 
 drill is over.

   DAVIE
  (Looks up confused at  
  the sky. Nods)
 Sure

Davie turns around and Mrs. Brown takes Ronnie off his 
back. Mrs. Brown leads the way up the walk to her house.
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INT. RONNIE’S HOUSE - LATE EVENING.

Mrs. Brown walks into Ronnie’s room and sets him down on 
the bed. She then sits down on the bed next to Ronnie 
facing him.

   MRS. BROWN
  (Taking off Ronnie’s shoes.)
 Are you eating properly Davie.

   DAVIE
  (Opening the screen to  
  the window in Ronnie’s room)
 Oh yeah, Callie’s mom saw to  
 that. Look at this it’s stuffed  
 to the gills
  (Pointing to his bag)

Davie finishes latching the shutters outside the window and 
shuts the screen again. They then walk in to the living 
room.

   Mrs. Brown
  (Closing a set of shutters 
  in the living room)
 If you bring your laundry tomorrow. 
 I’ll wash it for you.

   DAVIE
  (Closing a different  
  set of shutters)
 Oh thanks! But I don’t want to 
 bother you, I can wash them at 
 the beach.

   MRS. BROWN
  (Now in the kitchen, she 
  leans back to be visible 
  from behind some cabinets)
 Don’t wash your clothes on the 
 beach, the salt will ruin them. 
 I’ll be doing laundry tomorrow 
 anyways, It’s no difference if 
 I throw your’s in or not.

   Davie
  (Pulling shut a curtain 
  on the front door.)
 Alrighty! Thanks then, I really 
 do appreciate it!
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Mrs. Brown smiles at Davie. A loud siren starts blaring. 
Davie runs to the back door and quickly shuts the curtain 
on it. Mrs. Brown runs to the light sitting on the table in 
the kitchen and blows it out. Davie does the same to the 
light sitting on an end table in the living room. 

After Davie blows out the light he turns around to see Mrs. 
Brown standing by a table in the living room. She’s looking 
at a picture of her husband that is standing on the table, 
and is gently weeping. Ronnie groggily stumbles out of his 
room into the living room.

   RONNIE
  (Holding his ears)
 It’s too loud! Too LOUD!

Ronnie is starting to make a fuss. Davie looks confused as 
he glances from Ronnie to Mrs. Brown. She is still standing 
in front of the table with her back to them.

   RONNIE
  (Walking toward Davie 
  holding his ears)
 DAVIE IT’S TOO LOUD! MY EARS 
 HURT! DAVIE! MOM! DAVIE!

Snapping out of his focus on Mrs. Brown Davie turns his 
full attention to Ronnie.

   DAVIE
  (Kneeling in front  
  of Ronnie)
 Hey, Ronnie look at this,

Davie takes a locket out from under his shirt.

   DAVIE
 My mom gave this to me, right  
 before she left. She said that 
 my dad gave it to her, and it  
 protects the people who hold  
 it. Here.

Davie leans forward and puts it in Ronnie’s hand. Ronnie 
holds the locket staring at it and running his fingers  
over the top of it, mesmerized by how it sparkles.

   RONNIE
  (Looking up at Davie)
 What’s inside?

Davie sits down cross legged on the floor, Ronnie sits  
on his lap still holding the locket. Davie then reaches 
around Ronnie and opens the locket.
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   DAVIE
  (Pointing to the picture 
  on the left.)
 See here on this side, that’s  
 my dad, he was the captain of  
 a huge battleship! Cool huh?

   RONNIE
  (Excited)
 Uh huh!

   DAVIE
 And this is my mom, She was  
 super smart! She thought of  
 changing the picture before she 
 left. It used to be a picture  
 of me, but I don’t really need  
 that right?

   RONNIE
  (Smiling at the picture)
 It wouldn’t make sense.

   DAVIE
  (Quietly chuckles)
 Now, the siren’s still loud right?

   RONNIE
  (Takes a beat to listen 
  to the siren.)
 Yeah,

   DAVIE
 But it’s not so bad anymore, huh?
 
   RONNIE
  (Smiling up at Davie)
 Noo!
  (Ronnie fidgets a bit)

   DAVIE
 There you go, we’ll just sit  
 here with the locket, and soon 
 enough, the siren will stop.

Ronnie nods his head.

CUT TO:

EXT. RONNIE’S HOUSE  LATE EVENING

The siren still blaring, you can see the town down  
the road in the distance.
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CUT TO:

EXT. OLD FOLKS HOME  LATE EVENING

The siren is still blaring. Half the laundry has been taken 
down. Homeless men all huddled together on the porch. They 
have the hoods of their jackets covering their heads.

CUT TO:

EXT. MR. GROUSER’S STORE  LATE EVENING

The siren still blaring, the shop is closed up.

CUT TO:

EXT. THE DOCKS  LATE EVENING

The siren still blaring. The windmill is turning.

CUT TO:

EXT. THE HOTEL  LATE EVENING

The siren dies out. After a beat of silence a window  
on the second story creaks open. An old man looks out... 
then grins. 

The old man disappears from the window and then the front 
door opens. Three old men with instruments walk out and 
begin to play music on the corner. People begin to walk out 
of other buildings on the street.

CUT TO:

EXT. OLD FOLKS HOME  LATE EVENING

Ann is finishing up taking in the laundry as another lady 
is opening the windows on the top floor of the building.

CUT TO:

EXT. MR. GROUSER’S STORE  LATE EVENING

Mr. Grouser is putting the awning back up in front of his 
shop. Other townsfolk are walking in the street.

CUT TO:

EXT. The DOCKS  LATE EVENING

Davie is now walking up the pier away from the windmill and 
turns on to a back alley. He walks up to a dumpster and 
climbs up to look in. 
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He sees something that catches his eye and drops his bag 
onto the ground in front of the dumpster. He then climbs in 
and makes a bit of noise. He tosses out seven or eight tin 
cans and climbs back out of the dumpster. 

He collects the cans and puts them into his bag. As he puts 
his bag back on his shoulder he turns around another corner 
and is now walking down main street. He walks past Bellamy 
who is talking to an old man who is sitting on the corner.

   BELLAMY
  (Holding a propaganda  
  poster that says  
  “Beware the Storm”)
 OK, OK now, look, what I’m  
 saying is very simple. I’m not 
 saying that anything is coming. 
 I’m not saying anything isn’t, 
 but if you happen to see what  
 looks like a dark low sitting  
 cloud coming from the sea,  
 That’s an invading navy! If  
 that happens you’ll need to  
 get out of the city, It’s not  
 like an old geezer like you 
 will be much of a challenge.  
 Try going up into the mountains!

Bellamy is gesturing towards the mountains in the distance.

   OLD MAN
 Get out of the city? You’ve  
 got some nerve you greasy punk.  
 I’ve lived here my entire life!  
 I’m not leaving because some  
 smelly chap off the street  
 tells me too!

   BELLAMY
 I’m not telling you to leave  
 right now! I’m saying if you  
 happen to see- never mind.
  (Bellamy starts to walk 
   away
 And I’m not smelly!

   OLD MAN
  (O.S.)
 Yeah, you are! Stinky!

   BELLAMY
  (Becoming angry)
 You’re one to talk! You’re  
 homeless!
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   OLD MAN
  (O.S.)
 And I still manage to shower, 
 what’s your excuse?

   BELLAMY
 GAH!

Bellamy Scratches his head and waves dismissively in the 
old man’s direction while walking away. Bellamy walks past 
Davie who is standing in line to talk to the junker who is 
sitting on a stool in front of a pickup truck. A homeless 
man is turning in a bag of scrap before Davie. 

The homeless man gives the junk man his bag. The junk 
man weighs the bag in his hand and asks the homeless 
man a question Davie cannot hear. The homeless man nods 
enthusiastically. The junk man dumps the scrap into his 
truck and gives the man some change. 

The homeless man begs the junk man for more money. The Junk 
man is outraged, but he relents and gives the homeless man 
a few dollars more. The homeless man is extremely thankful 
as he walks away.

   DAVIE
  (Walking up to the man)
 How’s the day sir?

   JUNK MAN
 Can’t complain. Cashing in  
 already Dave? You’re bags not  
 all that full.

   DAVIE
 Can’t be helped, already hit up 
 the good spots this week, and  
 I think people are getting wise 
 on just throwing away scrap  
 metal these days.

   JUNK MAN
  (Stroking his chin, He  
  nods in affirmation)
 A fair assumption, but business 
 is business. I’m not gonna pay 
 you the same for bringing less.

   DAVIE
  (Shrugs)
 That’s your call.
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Davie hands the Junk man his bag. The junk man then weighs 
the bag in his hand.

   JUNK MAN
 About 15 pounds? Seem right?

   DAVIE
 Sounds good to me.

Junk man then dumps out the contents of the bag into the 
bed of the truck. He pauses for a second to look at the 
junk then he turns back around to Davie and hands him back 
his bag.

   JUNK MAN
 You know, I may know of a place 
 looking to get rid of some old 
 scrap. Not really enough to get 
 me interested to go all the  
 way out there myself, but you  
 might be interested.

   DAVIE
  (Suddenly jumping forward)
 Of course!

   JUNK MAN
  (Handing Davie some cash.)
 Down by the docks, a merchant’s 
 got an old metal dingy he’s  
 looking to junk. Bring it back 
 tonight, and I’ll pay you a  
 little extra.

   DAVIE
  (Already Running off)
 I’m on it!

EXT. THE DOCKS  LATE EVENING

Davie is running down the docks until he finds a merchant 
ship with an old dingy with a hole in the side sitting on 
the pier beside it. 

He talks to the man briefly while pointing to the dingy 
and the merchant points to it as well and nods. Davie then 
grabs the rope on the front of the dingy and drags it off 
through the docks and back up to the main street. 

Random action takes place on the docks until much later in 
the night when Davie finally returns to the docks. He walks 
up dead tired to the windmill on the pier and opens the 
door. The lights at the top of the windmill turn off as the 
street lights below flicker on. 
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EXT. THE DOCKS BY THE WINDMILL  NIGHT

   BONNIE
  (Walking up past the  
  windmill)
 You can stop following me any  
 time you creepy old man!

   BELLAMY
 CREEPY? OLD? I don’t have to  
 take that from you, you’re a  
 thief!

CUT TO:

INT. WINDMILL  NIGHT

Bonnie and Bellamy’s argument is muffled from inside where 
Davie is sleeping. He groggily wakes up and fumbles with a 
light sitting beside his bed. He then walks from the far 
side of the room where his bed is to the window overlooking 
the docks. He then notices Bonnie and Bellamy down below.

CUT TO: 

EXT. THE DOCKS BY THE WINDMILL  NIGHT

   BELLAMY
 Hey you kid, seriously stop!

   BONNIE
 Leave me alone!

   BELLAMY
 You stole my money! I saw you  
 leaving the store with my wallet!

   BONNIE
 I didn’t steal anything!

   BELLAMY
 Yes you did! Don’t walk  
 away from me if you have  
 nothing to hide!

   BONNIE
  (Walking right up  
  to him)
 I DIDN’T STEAL ANYTHING!
   
   BELLAMY
 YES, YOU CERTAINLY DID! You seem 
 to think I’m some sort of nice 
   (MORE)
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   BELLAMY(CONT’D) 
 guy, girl if you weren’t a  
 child, I’d -

   BONNIE
 I’m not a child! I’m a lot  
 older than I look!

   BELLAMY
 So you’re a dwarf? 

   BONNIE
 NO! I’M TALL FOR MY AGE!, But  
 that’s still older than you think!

   BELLAMY
 Listen kid I don’t have the time 
 or patience to deal with you  
 just give me back my money and  
 you can go on your way.

   BONNIE
 I told you I didn’t steal  
 anything why are you picking 
 on me?
   BELLAMY
 You’re a criminal! Why would a 
 kid need so much money anyways?

   BONNIE
 I don’t need your money!  
 I have my own.

   BELLAMY
 Oh, really who did you steal  
 that from?

   BONNIE
 Nobody! My mother gave it to me!

   BELLAMY
 Oh, really? Where is your  
 mother anyways? I’m sure she 
 could clear this up!

   BONNIE
 My mother doesn’t want to see  
 you! Now leave me alone!

   BELLAMY
  (Grabbing her arm as  
  she starts to walk away.)
 Oh no kid I’ve had it with you. 
   (MORE)
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   BELLAMY(CONT’D) 
 We’ll see what a cop has to  
 say about this!

   BONNIE
  (Struggling to get free 
  from Bellamy)
 Hey STOP! LEAVE ME ALONE!

   BELLAMY
 QUIT IT KID! YOU’RE MAKING A  
 FOOL OF YOURSELF!

   BONNIE
 I’M NOT A KID! 
  (Bonnie kicks Bellamy  
  in the shin, but he  
  doesn’t let go)
 LET GO! SOMEBODY HELP!

   DAVIE
  (Alarmed)
 HEY! STOP IT!

Davie climbs out the window, scrambling to the adjacent 
roof. This gets Bonnie and Bellamy’s attention. Too 
distracted to continue their argument they stare at Davie 
flabbergasted. There he tries to slide down the gutter but 
it comes loose from the building and he looses his grip and 
falls from near the top of the building on top of Bellamy.

   DAVIE
  (Bellamy goes down as  
  Davie lands on top of  
  him. He yells to Bonnie.)
 GET OUT OF HERE!

Bonnie turns around and runs past the windmill and toward 
the factory district adjacent. Bellamy shoves Davie off 
of him and begins to chase Bonnie, dismissively waving at 
Davie as he leaves. Davie jumps up and quickly runs past 
Bellamy following Bonnie as well.

   Bellamy
  (Already out of breath.)
 How do kids run so fast with  
 such short legs?

In the streets of the factory district Davie quickly 
catches up to Bonnie as they run past a boarded up factory. 
They turn around the corner past a power plant and down an 
alley to where the district opens out to the beach of the 
cove. 
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As they close in on the end of the street Rodger and Teech 
turn the corner and all four of them collide. Bonnie 
and Davie try to quickly get up and run away but Rodger 
snatches them up by their collars.

   RODGER
  (Holding the kids off  
  the ground.)
 Whoa, Whoa What’s the rush here?

Bellamy turns the corner at the far end of the alley.

   BELLAMY
  (Still gasping for air.)
 RODGER! THAT GIRL! SHE STOLE  
 OUR MONEY!

   BONNIE
 I DID NOT! HE’S A LIAR! A LIAR!

Bellamy is still walking up out of breath.

   BELLAMY
 Where I come from liars get  
 their tongues cut off!

Bonnie sticks her tongue out at Bellamy who has now caught 
up with the rest of them.

   BELLAMY
  (Visibly agitated)
 I’ve had just about enough of  
 you, kid! Give her here, I’ll  
 teach her why you don’t steal  
 from a sailor!

   RODGER
  (Sighs)
 Enough, This is getting  
 ridiculous.

Bellamy waves his hand dismissively towards Rodger.

   BELLAMY
 Fine you deal with the twerps!

Rodger holds up the kids so they are eye level with him.

   RODGER
 So we all agree that lying is  
 bad, eh?
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   DAVIE
 RIGHT! 

   BONNIE
  (Rolling her eyes)
 Right.

   RODGER
  (Smiling)
 Great, So none of us like liars. 
 Then did you steal anything?

   BONNIE
  (Looks shocked)
 NO!

Bonnie crosses her arms and looks away.

   RODGER
 All right, then be on your way, 
 unless you have something to say?

   BONNIE
 Nope,

   DAVIE
 Oh yeah, sorry for bumping into 
 you, we were in a bit of a hurry.

   BONNIE
 Uh, yeah, sorry.

Rodger lets go of their collars and Bonnie runs off. Davie 
notices and waves good bye as he runs to catch up to her.

   DAVIE
 Hey, Wait up!

They turn the corner back towards the windmill. Bellamy, 
feeling defeated, sighs as he watches them go.

   BELLAMY
 She stole all of our money!  
 Why did you just let her go?

   TEECH
 Have we fallen so far that we’d  
 fight with children over  
 something like money?

   BELLAMY
 BU- Ah, geez guys, we have to  
 start thinking about how we’re 
 going to eat, and live now! 
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   RODGER
  (Beginning to walk back 
  towards the beach.)
 We’ll eat, we’ll be fine. And  
 if the kid really needed the 
 money, then it’s in better hands, 
 If not, well, I won’t know about  
 it. HA HA HA!

Bellamy sighs as he and teech begin to follow Rodger back 
to the beach. Teech puts his hand on Bellamy’s shoulder.

   TEECH
 Don’t worry about it, we still 
 have the ship.

EXT. THE FACTORY DISTRICT/WINDMILL  DAWN

   BONNIE
 Hey, thanks for helping me out 
 back there.

   DAVIE
  (Shrugs)
 No problem

   BONNIE
 It was pretty cool how you jumped  
 down that windmill and all.

   DAVIE
 Heh, I didn’t really do much, 
  (Bonnie is rummaging 
  through her bag)
 I’m sorry that happened to you, 
 usually Amitie Bay is really  
 peaceful, I promise!

   BONNIE
 Sure, but don’t get it wrong  
 buddy, I didn’t really need  
 your help, I can take care of  
 myself. I’m a grown up.

   DAVIE
  (Confused)
 Okay?

   BONNIE
 Anyways here’s your cut,

Bonnie hands Davie a wad of cash. Davie looks at the money 
and is still confused.
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   DAVIE
 Cut?

   BONNIE
 Hey this is more than fair  
 buddy, and it’s all you’re  
 getting. 

A sudden realization washes over Davies face, he begins 
studdering as the magnitude of what he’d just done dawns  
on him.

   DAVIE
 WHAT? YOU- AH! WH- NUH-

Davie throws the money on the ground and marches back to 
his windmill that is now in sight. He tries to unlock the 
door but in his frustration can’t manage it. He finally 
kicks the door a few times and fiddles with the lock again 
and it comes open. He swings the door open,and with one 
hand on the door turns to Bonnie.

   DAVIE
  (Yelling at the top of  
  his lungs)
 STEALING IS WRONG!

Davie stomps inside and slams the door behind him. It 
swings back open again and Davie stomps back out.

   DAVIE
  (Just as loud)
 I’M SORRY I YELLED AT YOU!

Davie enters the windmill again and slams the door. He 
stomps up the stairs and the light at the top of the 
windmill go out. Leaving Bonnie standing bewildered at the 
bottom of the windmill. The street lights switch off.

FADE OUT

EXT. MAIN STREET  MORNING

A man in a diving bell, a supermodel in a swimsuit, a 
surfer dude, a high society woman with a paracel, and a 
body builder are dancing down the street. They wave to 
people walking down the street. They people wave back 
happily.

As they pass Mr. Grouser’s store it’s just Walter, Morgan, 
Henry, Callie and Ronnie walking down the sidewalk in 
normal swimsuits. Callie and Ronnie are carrying a large 
umbrella. Mr. Grouser is standing outside his store 
stocking oranges.
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   MR. GROUSER
 Hi yah, Where are you kids  
 headed off to?

   THE CHILDREN
  (In unison)
 THE BEACH!
  (Giggles)

Mr. Grouser stops working and waves at them as they go by, 
he then sees Davie walk by a few steps behind looking glum.

   MR. GROUSER
 Hey, What’s the matter Davie?

   DAVIE
  (Waving as he walks by)
 Huh, oh, nothing.

Mr. Grouser shrugs and gets back to stocking some oranges 
in the shelf outside his store. Davie the walks backwards 
back up to him.

   DAVIE
 You ever do something that you 
 thought was the right thing to  
 do, but then it turns out it  
 wasn’t?

   MR. GROUSER
  (Stopping his work again)
 Constantly,

   DAVIE
 What do you do when that  
 happens? I feel bad about it,  
 but I can’t even find them to  
 apologize.

   MR. GROUSER

 Well, I guess you’ll have to  
 take it as a learning experience. 
 You’ll know to stop and think  
 before you decide something in  
 the future.

   DAVIE
 That doesn’t help me right now.

   MR. GROUSER
 Some things in life don’t get  
 resolved, but that doesn’t mean  
 you can’t learn from them.
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   DAVIE
  (Thinks about it.)
 You’re right! Thanks! Well, I  
 gotta go!

Davie runs down the street to catch up to the kids He sees 
they have stopped to talk to someone.

   MORGAN
 DAVIE! Come and meet Bonnie! 
 She’s cool!

Bonnie turns around and Davie stops dead in his tracks 
realizing that she’s the thief from last night.

   DAVIE
 YOU!

   BONNIE
  (Smirking)
 Oh, hello Davie, good to see  
 you again.

   HENRY
  (Confused)
 Davie you already know Bonnie?

   MORGAN
 Is she your girlfriend?

   HENRY
 GAH! Don’t be disgusting! 
 Davie’s cool!

   WALTER
 Yeah! The boss ain’t got time 
 for dames!

   MORGAN
 SSH! There’s nothing wrong  
 with love!

   CALLIE
  (Almost simultaneously 
  with Morgan)
 Does too have time for dames!

Henry and Walter start making gagging noises. Ronnie 
notices and starts doing it as well. Davie who has walked 
up to the group takes Bonnie by the wrist and walks a few 
steps past them. 
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The children follow to listen to them, except for Ronnie 
who keeps making gagging noises until he notices nobody 
else is and stops.

   DAVIE
 You stole those sailors’ money  
 and lied right to there faces  
 about it! And tricked me into  
 helping you do it!

   BONNIE
 I didn’t trick you! You got  
 involved all on your own.

   DAVIE
 Fine, but you still stole from  
 them! I don’t want you hanging 
 around my friends. They don’t  
 have anything to steal anyways! 
 So why don’t you just go!

   BONNIE
 I do other things Dave, and  
 you can’t tell me what to do.

Davie and Bonnie now notice the rest of the kids are 
listening to what they are talking about.

   MORGAN
 Why does she have to leave?  
 She seems nice to me. She gave 
  us candy!

   Henry
 That is true bad people don’t  
 usually give out candy.

   Walter
 It’s a sure thing boss.

   Davie
 That’s not true at all and you  
 know it. Now I don’t know her  
 very well, but she isn’t very  
 nice to other people. What do  
 you say guys are you with me?

   HENRY
 We should just trust Davie then. 
 He wouldn’t dislike someone for  
 no reason.
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   WALTER
 I’m with the boss, she’s bad  
 news.

Ronnie doesn’t understand what’s going on, but runs up and 
stands behind Davie.

   MORGAN
 Oh, all right.

Morgan and Callie are sad but they go along with the rest 
of the group.

   DAVIE
  (To Bonnie)
 I’m sorry, we don’t associate  
 with thieves. Good day.

   HENRY
 Good day

   Walter
 Good day

   RONNIE
 BYE!

   MORGAN
 Sorry, thanks for the candy.

   CALLIE
 It was nice to meet you!

They take a few steps down the street and Bonnie starts 
crying loudly. Much to Davie’s dismay Morgan quickly runs 
up to Bonnie.

   Morgan
 Don’t cry. 

   BONNIE
  (With her face hidden  
  behind her knees)
 What happened? I thought we  
 were friends. Don’t you guys  
 want to play with me?

   MORGAN
 I would but Davie thinks  
 you’re a terrible person.

   BONNIE
 So you’re gonna leave me alone  
 because he said so?
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   MORGAN
 Yep, My dad said to listen to  
 Davie, he’s the boss.

The rest of the kids are now standing around Bonnie, with 
Davie standing a few steps away.

   BONNIE
 I just wanted to play at the  
 beach with you guys. It sounded  
 like so much fun!

   DAVIE
 Oh, Don’t fall for that guys,  
 she’ll lie straight to your  
 face and not even bat an eye!

   MORGAN
 C’mon Davie, please, she  
 doesn’t seem all that bad to  
 me. We could at least give her 
 a chance.

   CALLIE
 You made her cry, that’s not  
 nice either!

   DAVIE
 She’s faking it Callie!

Bonnie begins crying really loudly. Morgan rushes back over 
to her, as does Ronnie, who still doesn’t really follow 
what is going on. Callie kicks Davie in the shin. Davie 
grabs his shin and hops around for a bit.

   DAVIE
  (Gripping his shin)
 Ow! What was that for?

   CALLIE
  (Shaking her finger  
  at him)
 Don’t make ladies cry!

   DAVIE
  (Begrudgingly)
 Fine, she can come with us to  
 the beach. Like a trial or  
 whatever.

Bonnie hops up cheerily and swings around Morgan,  
then jumps over to Callie.
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   BONNIE
  (Curtsying to Callie)
 Why thank you young miss,  
 shall we be off?

   CALLIE
  (Curtsying to Bonnie)
 Yes, of course!

Callie then lets out a cheerful screech and dances in place 
as she takes Bonnie’s hand. Morgan runs up and takes her 
other hand and as they are walking Ronnie is trudging up 
behind them.

   HENRY
 She’s weird.

   DAVIE
 Or very sneaky, watch her like  
 a hawk.

   HENRY
 She sure won over Morgan and  
 Callie quick.

   DAVIE
 Yeah, they’re gone.

   WALTER
 I don’t mind being on the  
 losing side with you boss.

   DAVIE
 Thanks Walter,

FADE OUT

EXT. THE BEACH  MORNING

Davie, Walter, Morgan and Bonnie are standing on the edge 
of a rocky cliff butting directly up against the deep blue 
water of the cove next to the docks. From this high they 
can see almost the entire cove in it’s entirety. 

After a few seconds the kids disappear from the edge of 
the cliff. Suddenly the three of them run and jump off the 
cliff into the water with a huge splash.

Walter dives down the farthest and he lets a tiny pocket of 
air escape his lips, he follows the air bubbles and flips 
around to see the sun filtering through the crisp clear 
water and he can see his friends at different depths above 
him. 
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He sees Bonnie and Morgan transform in to dolphins and swim 
in lazy circle above him. 

Walter curls up into a ball and shoots up towards the 
surface as fast as he can growing larger with every kick. 
As he breaches the surface of the water he transforms into 
a giant humpback whale erupting through the water.

Morgan and Bonnie jump up as well as dolphins and they all 
come crashing back down again Walter landing on his back. 
Walter changes back into himself below the water and he 
sees Davie swimming underwater with him a few feet away. 

They begin to race to the shore transforming into marlins 
as they jet forward. Ronnie,Callie and Henry are running up 
from the far end of the beach towards them. As they stomp 
into the flowing tides, Davie and Walter erupt from the 
water again and splash all three. 

Ronnie runs up to Davie with his arms out and Davie grabs 
them and throws Ronnie far out into the water. Ronnie lands 
in the water and transforms into an otter. Henry and Walter 
swim up as sharks and they race to the other side of the 
cove. Bonnie and Morgan join the race as mermaids. 

Back by the shore Callie is standing on Davie’s shoulders 
then she is standing on a precariously high diving board. 
She dives off and does five somersaults in the air before 
diving deep into the water. 

Callie turns into a mermaid as she and Davie meet up with 
the rest of the kids who are on their lap back from the 
other side of the cove.

Suddenly they are all caught up in a giant underwater 
current and swept down to the bottom of the bay. At the 
bottom they all see a magical glowing reef, with crazy and 
frilly looking sea creatures swimming all around them. 

They are mesmerized for a second, but then Bonnie comes 
crashing in from over the reef riding a giant sea horse. 
Morgan and Callie start riding sea horses themselves. 

As they race by they pass Davie, Walter, Henry and Ronnie 
wearing diving bells exploring further into the reef. They 
see a bright glow from deep inside and realize that the 
entire reef is a sunken pirate ship. 

They maneuver through the wreckage, under fallen decks and 
over the remains of a mast when a moray eel juts out from a 
crevice of the ship and circles around the group entering 
another hole on the far side the room. 
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They look at each other and then make a mad dash towards 
the source of the glow. Once there they find out the 
source is a treasure chest filled to the brim with glowing 
treasure.

Davie and Walter lift the chest up and Henry puts a 
grappling hook around it then they all grab onto it and tug 
on the rope. The rope extends all the way up to the beach 
where Bonnie Morgan and Callie are mechanics working a 
giant winch. 

They’re having trouble getting it going, but Bonnie kicks 
it and it starts reeling them in. The Boys are drug to the 
surface and they all fly through the air as the winch pulls 
the rope in a high speeds. 

As the boys tumble on to the beach the treasure chest 
cracks against the winch and the treasure spills 
everywhere. 

The children stand around it unsure what to do. Ronnie 
lifts a shovel high into the air and they all become 
pirates. They then dig a hole and bury the treasure. 

CUT TO: 

EXT. THE BEACH  NOON

A large pile of sand is now on the beach with seaweed and 
sticks jutting out of it. A few feet away everyone is 
normally eating lunch.
CUT TO:

EXT. THE BEACH  AFTERNOON

Everyone is working on building a big sand castle. It’s 
just about done and as Henry lifts up the last bucket he 
sees a tiny sand person waving in the window. Suddenly the 
castle grows to human size and the driftwood drawbridge 
lowers and they walk into the castle.

CUT TO: 

INT. THE SAND CASTLE  AFTERNOON

Walking out of the gate they can see sand people going 
about normal everyday activities. Some are selling sand 
produce while others walking down the marketplace with sand 
horses and carts. The group explores the steeples and dark 
corners of the castle. In the dungeon they encounter a huge 
hermit crab that chases them all outside the castle, but 
once outside the castle they crab is a regular Hermit crab 
they are running around. They all escape into the water.
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EXT. TOP OF THE BEACH CLIFF EARLY  EVENING

On top of the cliff all of the children are putting their 
shoes and regular clothes back on. Davie hands Bonnie a 
towel.

   DAVIE
  (Sitting down across  
  from Bonnie, putting his  
  shoes back on.)
 I guess I owe you an apology,  
 you’re not just a thief. We  
 had a good time hanging out  
 with you today.

   MORGAN
  (O.S.)
 TOLD YA!

Bonnie and Davie laugh

   BONNIE
 Don’t worry about it. 

   DAVIE
 But that doesn’t mean I’m  
 suddenly okay with stealing,  
 next time I’ll be the one to  
 stop you.

   BONNIE
 Hah, I’d like to see you try.

They laugh but Davie becomes concerned quickly.

FADE OUT

EXT. ROAD IN FRONT OF RONNIE’S HOUSE  EVENING

Davie’s bag is again stuffed with food. He is carrying 
Ronnie on his back with Bonnie walking beside them. Mrs. 
Brown is taking in laundry in the front yard when they walk 
up. Mrs. Brown walks up to the fence while Davie and Bonnie 
are standing in front of it. 

She takes Ronnie off of Davie’s back and points to a 
laundry bag. Davie walks through the gate and gives her a 
hug, then picks up the bag and starts to leave. Mrs. Brown 
gestures to Bonnie. Davie also gestures to Bonnie and she 
waves. Davie points to the town while walking through the 
gate. He and Bonnie wave as they head down the road towards 
the town.
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EXT. ROAD IN TO AMITIE BAY  LATE EVENING

Davie and Bonnie down the road and through the town to the 
Old Folks Home in town where Davie is working that night.

   BONNIE
  (Slapping Davie on the  
  back.)
 Alright Dave, now lets have  
 some real fun.

   DAVIE
  (Looking dismissive)
 I don’t steal.

   BONNIE 
 Exactly! That’s why I wanted  
 to hang out with you today. You 
  can see I’m not a bad person  
 right? So at least hear me out  
 about this!

   DAVIE
  (Looks at her doubtfully)
 Fine, you’re not a bad person, 
 but you do bad things.

   BONNIE
 I do not, stealing is not wrong 
  if it’s necessary to survive!

   DAVIE
 Then why do you lie about it?  
 People only lie to cover up  
 when they’ve done something  
 wrong.

   BONNIE
 Nope! I lied to protect myself!  
 When you’re on your own lying  
 and stealing are two best tools  
 to be able to live.

   DAVIE
 I’m all by myself too, but I  
 get along just fine without  
 having to do either!

   BONNIE
 And look at you! You wear the  
 same old ratty clothes all the 
 time and work like a dog!  
 I live on the same level as any
   (MORE)
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   BONNIE(CONT’D) 
 other person. I sleep in a warm 
  bed in a hotel, I eat warm food
 in restaurants. All because I  
 don’t let anyone keep me under 
 their thumb! I live by my own  
 rules!

   DAVIE
 But isn’t that lonely? I mean  
 I still get lonely and I’ve got 
 friends. If I lied and stole,  
 who would want to associate with  
 me? Or do you buy friends too?

   BONNIE
 Of course I’m not lonely you’re 
 just a loser if you think that! 
 If you have money you can be 
 friends with who ever you want! 
 I bought your friends candy  
 and bam, they were my friends!

   DAVIE
 That’s not true! The girls  
 wanted to be your friend because 
 there aren’t any other girls  
 around their age! You saw how 
 happy Callie was that you  
 treated her like a lady! There’s 
 no way she was just as happy  
 from a piece of candy!

   BONNIE
 Well that’s still who I am and 
 I wouldn’t be me if I don’t do  
 things my own way!

   DAVIE
 But what if you get caught, or  
 if everyone finds out? Do you  
 think they’ll still want to be 
  your friends if you don’t stop  
 stealing?

   BONNIE
 You’re my friend, and we met  
 during a daring caper!

   DAVIE
 No, You’re not my friend, I can’t  
 trust you. Friends trust each  
 other. I’ve got to go anyways, 
  I have to make an honest living.
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   BONNIE
  (Yelling at Davie)
 WELL THEN YOU’RE A LOSER! OF  
 COURSE I’M NOT YOUR FRIEND!

After Davie is out of sight she takes his locket out of her 
pocket and starts swinging it around by the chain.

   BONNIE
 After all I just wanted to get 
 this.

Bonnie starts strolling off and then slouches down and puts 
the locket back in her pocket.

FADE OUT

INT. THE OLD FOLKS HOME  NIGHT

Davie closes the door of the hotel that has been turned 
into the old folks home. He walks through the lobby to the 
reception desk, waving to Ann who is standing behind it.

   ANN
 Hello... What’s with the bag, 
 you moving in?

   DAVIE
 Huh? Oh, no Laundry bag.

Davie leans over the reception desk and places the laundry 
bag behind the desk. He hops back down and rummages through 
his bag. He pulls out a pear and offers it to Ann.

   ANN
 Oh hey, Thanks, by the way who  
 was that girl you were talking  
 too?

   DAVIE
  (Perturbed)
 Nobody, Just some rude girl I  
 hope leaves soon.

   ANN
 Well, you are getting to that  
 age.

   DAVIE
 What age?
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   ANN
 The spring of youth, when all  
 little boys begin to walk the  
 path of romance and love.

   DAVIE
 Guah, First off I don’t have  
 time for that. Second, any girl  
 would be better than her. If I  
 see her again it’ll be too soon.

Ann has an amused look on her face as Davie walks into the 
foyer. In the foyer there are many elderly residents. Some 
are playing cards. Some are listening to the radio. Some 
are just sitting around talking. Davie walks up to a group 
of very old women and offers them some food from his bag.

   OLD LADY #1
 Where are your little friends  
 Davie? It’s always nice to see 
 such energetic children.

   DAVIE
 It’s rather late ma’am, so they  
 are at home now. I’ll definitely  
 bring them to visit tomorrow  
 if you’d want.

   OLD LADY #2
 Ooh, that sounds wonderful.  
 We’ll bake some dough nuts for  
 you all. Won’t that be fun?

   DAVIE
 Yeah! That sounds like fun!  
 I’ll bring them by tomorrow  
 for sure!

Davie gives the last old lady some grapes from is bag and 
gives her a hug. The old lady let’s out a long sigh, then 
begins to eat a grape. At a near by table a slightly less 
old man notices that Davie is in the room.

   MR. FORRER
 Davie, Is that you? HEY DAVIE!
 C’MON OVER BUDDY!

   DAVIE
 Mr. Forrer! What’s happening!

   MR. FORRER
 Good things buddy! I’m hot  
 tonight! These guys don’t know  
 what hit them.
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   Poker player
 Aww, come off it Bill. We’re  
 playing for change here. 

   MR. FORRER
 That’s what makes it all the  
 better, If we played for money  
 I’d have to go easy on you guys.  
 I’d feel bad taking all your  
 money. HA HA HA!

The other men at the table groan.

   MR. FORRER
 Hey, Davie I got a deal for you,  
 I want you to take this letter  
 over to Grouser’s store and  
 mail it for me. I got a quarter 
 for you. It’s important.

Davie takes the letter.

   DAVIE
 You don’t need to pay me, I  
 always take the mail from here  
 to be delivered. 

   MR. FORRER
 I know, I know but I want some  
 extra insurance if you get my  
 drift. EH?

   DAVIE
 No problem at all, sir.

Davie accepts the quarter and sits down to play a hand of 
poker. Mr. Forrer deals. Davie puts his quarter in the 
ante. The first discard goes around the table. Mr. Forrer 
redeals as necessary then they lay out there cards. Davie 
loses pathetically. 

Davie shakes their hands and waves to a few other people in 
the room. Davie walks back into the lobby. Ann gives him a 
stack of letters.

   ANN
 Hey, Dave did you get hustled  
 by Bill again?

Davie leans back over the desk and grabs his laundry bag. 
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   DAVIE
 Yeah, out of his own quarter.  
 Any who, I’m heading out I do  
 have to get to the diner and  
 wash dishes tonight as well.

Davie grabs the stack of letters and heads to the door.

   ANN
 Take it easy.

   DAVIE
  (Turning back to Ann)
 You too!

Davie walks out the door. He turns the corner back onto 
main street and walks up to Mr. Grouser’s store. He hands 
the stack of letters to Mr. Grouser as he is taking in all 
the produce for the day. Davie walks off then runs back and 
gives him Mr. Forrer’s letter. They wave to each other as 
Davie walks farther down the street.

Davie then walks down to the diner and greets the owner, 
Mrs. Deter who behind the counter. He puts his bags behind 
the cash register. 

   DAVIE
 Hello Mrs. Deter.

   MRS. DETER
 Hi Davie, Have you eaten today?
 Tell me the truth, I don’t want  
 you starving on me. It would be  
 a disgrace to the diner.

   DAVIE
 Oh, yes. I mean no? I mean I’m  
 not hungry. Thank you! You need  
 me to do anything before I start  
 on the dishes?

   MRS. DETER
 Nope, you can get started,  
 there isn’t much to do tonight  
 you lucked out!

Davie smiles and walks into the back and opens the window 
in front of the sink. Davie looks up at the sky then starts 
washing the dishes.

EXT. TRAIL BETWEEN THE FOREST AND WHEAT FIELDS  NOON

Davie and the children are walking down the path when they 
see Tom who is in a wheelchair sitting on the side of the 
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trail with a sketch pad. Henry runs up to Tom and the other 
kids follow.

   HENRY
 TOM! Your back!

   TOM
 Yeah, The check up went well,  
 so I came back early. What’s  
 new with you guys?

   HENRY
 Nothing... Hey where’s your camera?

   TOM
 Ah, Film’s too expensive these  
 days, So I decided to take up  
 the fine arts for a while.

   CALLIE
  (Leaning over the arm  
  of his chair)
 It’s not very good.

   DAVIE
 Hey, quit that.

   TOM
  (Laughing)
 I guess not, drawing isn’t  
 much like photography. But with  
 enough practice I’ll be just  
 as good!

   WALTER
 It looks like a bug sir.

   TOM
 It is a bug.

   MORGAN
 Ew, why would you want to  
 draw a bug?

   HENRY
 Who wouldn’t want to draw a  
 bug? Bugs are cool!

   MORGAN
 No, horses and cats are cool,  
 bugs are creepy! They crawl all 
 over the place, and they’re  
 squirmy and slimy.
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   DAVIE
 I agree with Morgan,but bugs  
 are cool from a distance.

   TOM
  (Laughs)
 Bugs are tiny and furry and  
 they can fly!

Tom tickles Ronnie and picks him up over his head and puts 
him on his lap.

   TOM
 You know like Ronnie here. 

   RONNIE
 I’m a bug!

Ronnie jumps off of Tom’s lap and crouches down by the side 
of the trail staring at some ants. Ronnie then turns around 
to the group.

   RONNIE
 Bugs are cool.

Bonnie walks up the path in the distance.

   BONNIE
  (Cupping her hands  
  around her mouth)
 HEY!

   CALLIE
 BONNIE!

The kids run up to her as she walks up to the group.

   BONNIE
 What’s up people?

   CALLIE
 Were looking at bugs!

   BONNIE
 Bugs? Bugs are cool, I like  
 Butterflies.

   MORGAN
 I forgot about Butterflies,  
 I guess all bugs aren’t creepy.

Callie is trying to push Tom’s wheelchair up to them, with 
Tom helping by wheeling himself.
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   CALLIE
 Meet Tom, He’s got a camera!

   BONNIE
  (Waves to Tom)
 Hey Tom,

   TOM
 It’s nice to meet you, Bonnie.  
 Well kids I’ll be on my way,  
 I’ve finished my sketch and I 
 want to get started on the  
 painting before I lose  
 interest in it.

   DAVIE
 Have a good day Tom!

Tom waves to the group as he wheels himself down the road.

   BONNIE
 Shouldn’t someone help him on  
 his way home?

   DAVIE
 Tom? Naw, he hates stuff like  
 that, It’s better to just let  
 him do what he wants to do.

Davie turns around to the group.

   DAVIE
 Alrighty! What are we gonna  
 do now?
  (Pausing for a second.)
 Hey, where’s Walter?

EXT. GRASSY AREA IN FRONT OF THE FOREST  NOON

Walter is crouched down in the grass watching a 
grasshopper. The Grasshopper hops and Walter hops following 
it. The grasshopper hops again and Walter hops behind it 
again. The Grasshopper hops three times and disappears. The 
rest of the gang can see Walter’s head bobs through the 
grass three times then they see a tree shake and a bird fly 
away.

Davie and Ronnie are in the front of the group as they run 
to where Walter is but they can’t find him. As they are 
looking around a the tree they think he ran into, he lowers 
himself from a branch behind Morgan. She steps back into 
him and he grabs her shoulders. 
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Morgan spazzes out and jumps forward. Walter is hanging 
by his legs from the branch laughing hysterically. He 
loses his grip on the branch and falls to the ground still 
laughing.

He stands back up and Morgan is in a huff. They realize 
they are no larger than the grass around them. Walter sees 
a lady bug on a near by piece of grass. He runs up to it 
and tries to touch it, but it opens it’s wings and flies 
away, knocking him down. 

Now Morgan is laughing with Walter in a huff. It’s then 
that Davie and the rest of the gang come racing by on ants. 
Walter immediately is in a better mood, he gets up and 
dusts himself off and they run off following them. 

All of them meet up at the bottom of a huge tree and Davie 
begins to climb it. Walter and Henry run past him on the 
tree itself. He notices this and then stands up on the side 
of the tree and runs after them. 

The entire group run around on the huge tree and up to the 
top of it. They make it to the top of the tree and look 
out into the forest. It’s still the same forest but now 
there is a hustle and bustle of a large city populated 
with insects. There are flying bugs that resemble highway 
traffic stacked on top of itself.

On the tree itself caterpillars and termites walk past the 
children minding there own business like city pedestrians. 
a beetle walks buy wearing glasses and this catches Henry’s 
attention. He then shakes his head and looks back to the 
group who have already started to change into insects.

The kids jump off the branch all turning into insects. 
Henry who has turned into a dragonfly is diving and weaving 
through the traffic of flying bugs. He is about to crash 
into a bee who is transporting a huge sack of pollen when 
Ronnie who is a flea hops on his back and they sink under 
the bee and escape the crash. 

Morgan and Callie are having trouble flying, they decide 
to rest on a branch when a squirrel who is huge compared 
to them sneaks behind them and is about to eat them when 
Walter as a grasshopper and Davie as a moth rush in and 
grab them. They escape up to a higher branch and Davie 
covers them with his wings blending into the tree, and the 
squirrel confused, scurries away. 

Relieved Davie, Walter, Morgan and Callie are sitting on 
the branch catching their breath when Henry and Ronnie 
crash on to the branch as well. Now back to being tiny 
children their attention is drawn to Bonnie who is a  
spider on a branch higher than they are. 
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Bonnie’s holding a parachute made out of spider webbing. 
She jumps off of the branch and dives down until the 
webbing catches and she swings clear around the branch 
everyone else is on. 
 
The parachute is caught by an updraft into the sky. 
Watching this is amazement, they all turn and run towards 
the trunk of the tree.

CUT TO:

EXT. THE SKY ABOVE THE FOREST  AFTERNOON

All of the gang has joined Bonnie as spiders in the sky. 
They are soaring high and can see the forest below them 
they catch another updraft and make a hard turn around over 
the fields and into the town. 

They soar over Ronnie’s house and see his mother talking 
to Rodger by the gate of her house. They keep soaring into 
the town which now seems gigantic. They float past windows 
of the top floor of the Old folks home and see Callie and 
Henry’s mom talking to patients.

They fly over the main street of the town and see Mrs. 
Fisher delivering mail to Mrs. Deter. Walter and Morgan 
wave, but they are all swept off by the wind too quickly 
for Mrs. Fisher to notice. They are now high above the 
Docks and can see the fishing ships out in the ocean 
outside the bay.

Suddenly a flock of swallows swoop by in a flash. The whole 
group is jostled about in the ruckus and are separated by 
a large distance as the flock swoops back up high in the 
sky in the distance. Davie turns into a swallow himself and 
flies around to each of the gang, as he passes them they 
also transform into a swallow. 

Now all of the gang are flying in a flock similar to the 
actual swallows and as the real flock begins to swoop 
around again. The kids get ready and are swept up into the 
flock and fly along with them. 

As they swoop back up into the sky the wind picks up 
fiercely until the entire flock floats at the high altitude 
as they start to dive back down to the ground much like 
a roller coaster. The flock dives down even faster than 
before and they collide with a large swarm of gnats.

They kids dive and maneuver around the gnats in the swarm 
as the real swallows catch them up in there mouths. They 
then bank back up into the sky again with the flock but 
dive off in another direction from the real flock and fly 
back over into the forest.
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Hurtling towards the forest the group starts panicking. 
Davie still as a swallow braces for impact but is surprised 
when he just bounces of the canopy of the forest. The group 
is strewn about the top of the forest. 

Now tiny children again they walk along the precarious path 
on the forest canopy and are surprised to see many odd 
looking insects are also there. Some large spiders walk 
past them and some large caterpillars are laying around. 
Morgan and Davie are both visibly creeped out.

Bonnie and the others are already standing by an opening 
in the leaves. She waves Davie and Morgan over to them and 
jumps on the leaf she’s standing on. The leaf gives and 
then recoils pushing her back up into the air. She does 
this again and is thrown higher into the air. 

Walter, Henry, Callie and Ronnie start to do the same thing 
as Bonnie falls into the opening. The rest of the children 
jump into the hole. Morgan and Davie look at each other, 
then make a mad dash to the opening. They jump onto a leaf 
and catapult into the opening.

They join the rest of the gang who are jumping from leaf 
to leaf down the tree as if they are jump down a series of 
trampolines.

Bonnie slips and falls out of the tree, returning to her 
normal size at the bottom of the tree. Davie and Walter 
hang from a near by branch and then drop to the ground to 
make sure Bonnie’s okay. 

The rest of the children are still climbing down the tree. 
Davie and Walter rush up to where Bonnie is sitting on the 
ground. Walter then jumps out of the tree and runs up with 
them.

   DAVIE
  (Kneeling)
 Hey are you alright?

   WALTER
  (Standing behind Davie)
 You landed like right on your  
 head! It was pretty cool. If  
 you’re all right, I mean.

Bonnie rubs the back of her head real quick and then looks 
at her hand. She shrugs and then stands up.
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   BONNIE
 I’m fine! I meant to do that,  
 pretty funny right?

Callie is now on the ground with the rest of the group 
standing a few feet away from Bonnie and Davie.

   CALLIE
  (Holding up Davie’s  
  locket)
 Hey Bonnie! You dropped your  
 necklace!

Ronnie who is standing next to Callie looks at the locket.

   RONNIE
  (Pointing at the locket)
 It looks just like Davie’s  
 locket.

Davie looks over at the locket in Callie’s hand. He 
realizes that it’s his locket and is immediately angry.
Callie walks over to Bonnie and hands the locket to her.

   CALLIE
 Here you go!

Bonnie quickly looks at the group then gingerly takes the 
locket from Callie. Henry, Morgan and Walter know that the 
locket is actually Davie’s and are confused.

   BONNIE
 Oh, uh, I found this on my way  
 here today. It was just lying  
 in the road.

   DAVIE
 Thank you then, that’s  
 actually mine.

   BONNIE
 Oh, really?

   DAVIE
  (Smiles)
 Yep, could you give it back?

Bonnie goes to hand it back to him, but then pulls her hand 
back. She begins to swing the locket around by the chain.

   BONNIE
 You know I don’t think I’m  
 gonna. I mean I just so happen
   (MORE)
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   BONNIE(CONT’D)  
 to pick up your locket in the  
 middle of the road?

   DAVE
 Yeah, I know. It’s been  
 missing since I talked to you 
 last night, I find that hard  
 to believe as well.

   BONNIE
 What do you think I just took it?

   DAVIE
 If you didn’t then just give  
 it back!

   BONNIE
 C’mon guys, you really think  
 an orphan boy like him can  
 afford something like this?

   WALTER
 It was his mother’s…

Bonnie suddenly looks really worried.

   HENRY
 C’mon Bonnie just give it back 
 to him. Nobody thinks you stole  
 it or anything.

   DAVIE
 I do.

   HENRY
 C’mon! She wouldn’t steal from  
 us she’s our friend!

   DAVIE
 NO! She steals and lies about 
 it, and I’m not going to let 
 her make you kids think it’s  
 okay!

   BONNIE
 You know what fine? If you’re  
 going to be a baby about it  
 take the stupid locket!

Bonnie throws the locket at Davie.
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   BONNIE
 I don’t need you judging me  
 all the time! I do what I do,  
 take it or leave it!

   DAVIE
 Then I’ll leave! I’m not going  
 to be friends with people I  
 can’t trust!

   BONNIE
 Fine! GO! I DON’T LIKE YOU ANYWAYS!

   DAVIE
 NOBODY LIKES YOU! YOU’RE A JERK!

   BONNIE
 YOU’RE A JERK!

Davie looks like he’s going to yell something else at her, 
but stops himself. He then just turns around and walks 
away. Walter is right behind him. Then reluctantly 
Morgan follows as well. Henry is looking back and forth 
between them. 
   HENRY
  (Under his breath)
 This wasn’t that big of a deal,

Henry then takes Callie and Ronnie’s hands

   CALLIE
 She didn’t really steal it  
 Henry! Bonnie wouldn’t steal!

   HENRY
 I don’t know. 

Ronnie is tearing up. He looks back to see Bonnie just 
standing there.

   RONNIE
 Bonnie’s my friend! She can  
 come! BONNIE’S MY FRIEND!

Ronnie starts crying loudly and he walks away with Henry. 
Bonnie is left standing by the tree. Angrily, she kicks 
the trunk of the tree and hurts her foot. She kneels down 
grabbing her toes and starts to sob herself. 

   BONNIE
  (Sobbing)
 I didn’t think you’d all go.
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Ext. MAIN STREET  NIGHT

Bonnie is shuffling down the street towards the hotel next 
to the docks. She walks up the steps in to the hotel and 
sees the hotel manager at work at the front desk. Bonnie 
tries to talk to her, but she is called over to help 
someone else and ignores her. Exasperated Bonnie turns 
toward the stairs and trudges up to her room.

In the room there are necklaces and jewelry sitting on the 
nightstand and a pile of wallets sitting on a coffee table. 
Next to the dresser is a crate with fruit and bread sitting 
in it. Seeing all this Bonnie becomes agitated. 

She opens the window that overlooks the docks. She can see 
Davie having trouble opening the lock to the windmill. She 
smirks at this and rests her head on her arm in the window 
sill. She sees Davie entering his windmill and the lights 
turn on at the top of it.

Bonnie turns around from the window smiling and dashes 
across the room. She pulls a suitcase out of the closet, 
opens it and pulls a large canvas bag out of it. She 
quickly deposits all the jewelry, wallets and food into the 
bag and ties up the top. She takes her bags and dashes out 
of the room.

She slides down the bannister to the main lobby of the 
hotel and turns in her key. Bonnie bursts out of the hotel 
door and jumps down the front steps. She runs into the 
alley beside the hotel. She puts her suitcase behind the 
dumpster in the back of the hotel. Gripping the large bag 
She runs out of the alley and down the street. 

While running she rummages through the bag and pulls out a 
wallet She opens the wallet and looks at it, then folds it 
back up and runs faster. She runs up to a home and knocks 
on the door. The door opens and a man sticks his head out, 
Bonnie quickly shoves the wallet into the man’s face. 

He takes it from her and is ecstatic. He looks up from the 
wallet to thank her but she is already gone. Bonnie is 
running down the street again smiling.

CUT TO:

EXT. Mr. Grouser’s store  EARLY MORNING

Mr Grouser is  scratching his head when he sees one of his 
outside stalls has random fruit and bread sitting in it.
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CUT TO:

EXT. MAIN STREET  NOON

Bonnie gives a necklace back to an old lady on the street. 

CUT TO:

EXT. MAIN STREET  NOON

Bonnie is putting a wallet back into a man’s back pocket.

CUT TO:

EXT. MAIN STREET  NOON

Bonnie’s bag is now empty except for one wallet, she 
looks around and sees the gang walking down the street. A 
distance away from them she can see the Rodger, Teech and 
Bellamy walking up from the other side of the street. She 
walks past the group and crosses the street. 

Bonnie walks up to Bellamy and bows while handing him the 
wallet. Bellamy confused takes the wallet from her hand. He 
looks at her and starts to become visibly angry and starts 
yelling. Davie and the gang who are across the street run 
up and see this. 

Davie then sprints across the street and stands next to 
Bonnie, and bows as well. Bellamy continues to yell until 
Rodger puts his hand on Bellamy’s shoulder. Rodger then 
kneels down in front of Davie and Bonnie. Rodger hugs them. 
The rest of the kids run over to them and are happy to see 
Bonnie.

CUT TO:

EXT. THE FOREST  AFTERNOON

The gang is running down the forest path. The whole scene 
transforms into a cityscape and everyone are policemen or 
robbers.

CUT TO:

EXT. DAVIE’S WINDMILL  AFTERNOON

A rainy day and the entire gang is reading books. Henry is 
reading very studiously while Walter is sleeping with his 
book hanging off his chest. Davie and Ronnie are looking at 
a picture book together. Morgan has her book in front of 
her but is staring out the window. Bonnie is reading her 
book with Callie sitting on her lap. 
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Cut to:

EXT. THE FISHER’S FRONT YARD  NIGHT.

The gang is sitting in a tent with Bonnie telling a ghost 
story. Henry, Davie and Ronnie are huddled next to each 
other scared. Walter and Callie are eating snacks while 
they listen. Morgan is listening intently to Bonnie 
smiling. 

CUT TO:

EXT. THE BEACH  DAY

The gang jump off the cliff into the water.

CUT TO:

EXT. THE FOREST  DAY

The gang hanging out of trees. Walter falls out of it.

CUT TO:

EXT. THE COVE  DAY

The gang are waving at Rodger and Teech who are on a boat 
in the far end of the cove. Suddenly a plume of smoke comes 
out of the lower deck of Rodger’s ship and Bellamy sticks 
his head out of a port hole his face covered in soot.

CUT TO:

EXT. THE TOWN  EVENING

Bonnie and Davie are collecting Scrap together.

CUT TO:

EXT. MAIN STREET  EVENING

Bonnie sweeping off the front of Mr. Grouser’s store.

CUT To:

EXT. THE WINDMILL  NIGHT

Bonnie and Davie sitting on the top of the windmill looking 
out at the stars.

   BONNIE
 Hey Davie,
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   DAVIE
 Hmm?

   BONNIE
 How do you live in a windmill 
 anyways?

   DAVIE
 Oh, well, My grandpa used to  
 be the keeper of this windmill.  
 Then a few years before I was  
 born the power plant was  
 installed, so the windmill  
 isn’t used anymore. My Mom and  
 Dad lived here with me before  
 the war started. After they  
 left nobody said anything, so  
 I just stayed here.

   BONNIE
  (Laying back on the roof)
 It’s got to be nice having  
 somewhere you belong.

   DAVIE
 I don’t know, sometimes I think  
 they just leave me here because  
 it’s convenient. It’s lonely  
 having to be by yourself.

   BONNIE
 Yeah,

   DAVIE
  (Standing up)
 It’s times like that when I’m  
 glad I live here though.

   BONNIE
 So nobody sees you cry?

   DAVIE
  (Laughing)
 Not really, but look over here.

Davie walks over to the other side of the roof. Bonnie 
follows. Davie points out to the fields behind the town. He 
then points to the houses that are visible from the lights 
inside the house.



52

   DAVIE
 From here I can see everyone’s  
 house, Even Walter and Morgan’s  
 up on the cliff. When I see  
 them I remember I’m not alone,  
 and it’s just a few hours from  
 the next time we get to go out  
 and play again. All I have to  
 do is look out there and  
 everything I worry about doesn’t  
 seem so bad.

Bonnie sits back down on the roof with one leg hanging over 
the side. Davie sits down and they look out at the kids 
houses.

   BONNIE
  (Rubbing her eyes.)
 Sometimes you talk too much Dave.

FADE OUT.

EXT. THE PIER  A CLOUDY MORNING

The gang are sitting on the pier quietly fishing. From the 
direction of the beach Rodger, Teech and Bellamy walk up 
also holding fishing rods.

   RODGER
 Hey kids! Fishing today are we?

   THE CHILDREN
  (In Unison Numbly)
 Yeah.

Rodger starts laughing.

   TEECH
 You don’t seem very excited  
 about it.

   CALLIE
 We’re not catching anything.

   BELLAMY
  (Sitting down on the  
  pier)
 Well that’s fishing for you,  
 never much cared for it myself.  
 These two though used to be  
 fisherman way back in the day.
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   DAVIE
 Wow, really? 

   TEECH
  (Sitting down next to  
  Bellamy)
 Yeah, but we were deep sea  
 fishermen, with nets.

   WALTER
 That’s what my dad does!

   MORGAN
 Why don’t you take your boat  
 out to fish then?

   RODGER
 No nets! Besides we’re just  
 fishing for fun.

   RONNIE
 We’re gonna catch our lunch!  
 Like men!

   RODGER
  (Chuckles to himself)
 Well then, I’ll leave you to it.

Everyone sits quietly on the pier fishing. Walter scratches 
his back.

   BELLAMY
 Anybody want to hear a story?

   THE CHILDREN
  (In unison)
 YES!

   BELLAMY
  (Scratching his chin.)
 Alright, How about the story  
 of Salty John? He’s the greatest  
 Pirate to ever sail the seven  
 seas!

   TEECH
 Salty John?

   BELLAMY
 Hey, It’s a story if you tell  
 it. Okay, Salty John was the  
 captain of a privateering ship.  
 He sailed the seven seas not  
 too long ago.
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   HENRY
 What’s a privateer?

   BELLAMY
 It’s like a pirate who works  
 for the king.

   MORGAN
 Why would a pirate work for  
 a king?

   TEECH
 They’re like the navy.

   MORGAN
 Oh,

   CALLIE
 So they’re good pirates?

   BELLAMY
 Something like that.

   RODGER
  (Sarcastic grunt)

   BELLAMY
 Any who, This is the story of 
 Salty John ...

   TEECH
  (Incredulous)
 What makes him “salty”?

The gang starts to giggle to themselves.

   BELLAMY
 Would you like to tell this story?

   TEECH
  (Grinning)
 No, no, carry on.

   BELLAMY
 Okay, When Salty John was a  
 kid, he always wanted to go  
 out and explore the world. So  
 when he got bigger, he got  
 himself a ship and a crew and  
 became a privateer so he could  
 do just that.
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EXT. SALTY JOHN’S SHIP/SEA  CLEAR DAY

Salty John looks young and is smiling. It’s a bright day 
and a man from down on the deck is pointing to a ship in 
the distance. Salty john puts his foot up on the railing of 
the ship and points his sword towards the other ship. 

His crew swings over to the other ship on rigging behind 
him. Salty John’s two best men are standing with him on the 
railing of the ship. They look to each other and grin. They 
then each grab a rigging and swing over to the other ship.

CUT TO: 

EXT. THE OTHER SHIP  DAY

All of the other ship’s crew are tied up and the last of 
the cargo is being moved to his ship. After the other men 
are back on his ship, John stands from leaning on the mast 
and  still grinning he waves to the other ship’s captain 
while he jumps on to his ship.

CUT TO: 

EXT. SALTY JOHN’S SHIP  DAY

Salty john is looking forward with the other ship in the 
background. Suddenly the ship behind him explodes. Salty 
John is visibly surprised. He turns around as the smoke 
brushes past him.

CUT TO:

EXT. SALTY JOHN’S SHIP/ SEA  STORMY

Salty john is now older and much more grim looking. His 
ship is much larger. He is standing with his arms crossed 
in front of the ship’s helm. All the sailors on his ship 
are big and scary men with swords and knives. The ship is 
being tossed about in the rough sea and in the distance is 
another ship.

Salty John takes his sword out of it’s scabbard and points 
it toward the other ship. He yells and his ship erupts in 
cannon fire and the smoke fills the air. 

CUT TO:

INT. THE KING’S THRONE ROOM

Salty John now has a scar over his eye and a peg leg. He is 
standing in front of the king with two of his men. The king 
presents him with a medal and a scroll. The king hands the 
items to an attendant standing beside him.
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The attendant walks the items to Salty John. Salty John 
gives the king a cold dead stare then takes them and turns 
to walk out the door.

CUT TO:

EXT. THE BATTALION OFF THE COAST OF A TOWN  NIGHT

Salty john is now standing at the helm of a giant galleon 
as a torrential downpour falls upon them. There are other 
ships around him that are both larger and smaller. 
The other ships move into the town’s bay around Salty 
John’s ship. 

They begin to fire cannons on the town. The town is 
engulfed in flames and crumbling. Salty John and the men on 
his ship are standing at the front of his ship. With his 
sword drawn he is standing on the prow of the ship. 

Salty john is crying in the rain and shouting out to the 
Battalion. The rest of his men are standing behind him 
looking grim. Some men begin to break down and cry. Others 
turn away from the sight.

Salty John looks down at the battle worn sword in his hand. 
He sees his reflection in the sword, enraged he throws the 
sword into the sea. 

He rips his coat off and throws that into the sea as well. 
Salty John turns and walks past his men as they do the 
same. He walks up to the men who were with him in the 
throne room. They throw their guns and swords down and turn 
and follow him as he continues to walk.

CUT TO:

EXT. THE OCEAN  DAY BREAK

Rodger’s ship is sailing away from Salty John’s galleon. 
The sun is beginning to break through the clouds.

EXT. THE PIER  MORNING

   WALTER
 So Salty John just ran away?

   BONNIE
 What else could he do, you know?

   DAVIE
 Why would someone ask him to  
 attack innocent people? Why  
 would he even agree to it?



57

   RODGER
  (Stands up looking into 
  the sea)
 Sometimes people lose sight of  
 what’s important when they are
 following their dreams. Always  
 remember that following your  
 dreams is great! Reach out for  
 them with all of your might.  
 But if you have to hurt people
 to achieve those dreams, you’re  
 choosing the cowards way. Be a  
 better person. Someone who can  
 fulfill their dreams in a way  
 that helps people.

Rodger walks away from the group and down the pier. 
Everyone else is quiet as it starts to rain.

EXT. TOM’S HOUSE  RAINY DAY

All of the children are sitting in Tom’s living room. Tom 
wheels in with a box of markers. He sits them down on the 
coffee table that also has a large stack of paper on it.

   Tom
 Hey thanks for helping to make  
 the paper boats again.

   WALTER
 It’s a sure thing, Tom

   BONNIE
 What are these for anyways?

   TOM
 The town festival next week.  
 In the evening of the last day  
 we set these boats out to sea  
 with the tide. You write your  
 well wishes to loved ones that  
 are no longer with us. It’s a  
 very personal thing, I would  
 think.

   Bonnie
 So why are we making all of them?

   TOM
 Were just making some general  
 ones so that nobody really  
 knows which one is theirs. So  
 nobody feels bad if there boat  
 doesn’t make it out to sea.
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   BONNIE
 Alright that sounds cool.

   TOM
  (Picks up a piece of  
  paper)
 Alright kids, pay attention. 

Tom folds the paper into a boat. He does so very quickly 
and cleanly. He takes the folded paper and bends the sides 
and blows into a hole at the top of the folds. This causes 
the paper to take the shape of a boat. All the kids gasp in 
amazement.

   RONNIE
 Do that again!

   TOM
  (Smiles)
 Alright, now watch closely  
 Ronnie.

Tom folds another piece of paper a bit slower, he then 
bends the corners again. He holds the paper up to Ronnie.

   TOM
 Alright Ronnie, Blow real hard  
 into that hole right there.

Ronnie blows into the hole and the paper pops into shape 
like the last one.

   BONNIE
 That’s really cool!

The kids each take a piece of paper and begin to fold it. 
The kids are having a hard time folding the paper, Davie is 
folds his paper and blows into it to make the boat. He puts 
his in a bag that’s sitting next to him. The rest of the 
kids are amazed at this.

   BONNIE
 You’re really good at this too.

   WALTER
 You got it down pat Boss.

   DAVIE
 Nah, not really. I just helped  
 him make these last year too,  
 so I already knew how to do it.

   BONNIE
 So you’re cheating, ya’ cheater
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   CALLIE
 Yeah no cheating!

   DAVIE
  (Raising his hands up)
 Alright, you got me, I’ll stop 
 cheating.
   CALLIE
 See that you do.

Davie laughs with the group and reaches to grab another 
piece of paper. He notices that Mr. Fisher and Rodger are 
walking up to the door.

   DAVIE
 Hey Tom, Mr. Fisher’s at the  
 door.

   TOM
 Wonderful, let him in!

Davie walks up and opens the door. Mr. Fisher shakes off 
his umbrella and walks in with Rodger doing the same. 

   MR. FISHER
 Hello Davie. Hello Tom!

   RONNIE
 HI RODGER!

   RODGER
  (Kneeling down to Ronnie’s
  level)
 Hey Ronnie, what you doing

   RONNIE
 Were making boats!

   RODGER
 Ooh, neat!

   TOM
 Hello what brings you by?

   MR.FISHER
 Actually I’m here to talk to  
 Davie.

   DAVIE
 Me? What’s going on? Something  
 happen?
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   RODGER
 Oh, no. Nothings wrong. Teech,  
 Bellamy and I were looking to  
 go up to the mountains this  
 weekend and it seems you’ll  
 make a good guide.

   DAVIE
 You going up to see the ruins?

   BONNIE
 Ruins?

   DAVIE
 Yeah there’s a bunch of old  
 ruins up at the top of the  
 mountains. Homes and stuff  
 build right into the mountain!  
 It’s pretty cool.

   BONNIE
 That’s pretty cool. Can I come  
 too?

   RODGER
 I don’t see why not.

   HENRY
 I want to come! I’ve never  
 been up there before!

   DAVIE
 Yeah, I was your age when my  
 dad took me there for the  
 first time too. We’ll ask your 
 mom when we see her.

   WALTER
 Let’s all go! Right Boss?

   MR. FISHER
 No Walter you’re still too  
 young to climb the mountain.  
 We’ll go another time.

   Walter
 aww.

   DAVIE
 I don’t have any problem  
 showing you up there. It’s  
 really just taking the mountain  
 path all the way up.
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   TOM
 You don’t think it’ll be  
 dangerous with all the rain  
 we’ve had lately?

   MR. FISHER
 That’s a concern, so you’ll  
 have to be extra careful. 

   DAVIE
 Right sure. 

   MR. FISHER
 We won’t keep you too long. 
 There’s lot’s to do.

   TOM
 It’s no bother. I’m glad to  
 see you all well.

   RODGER
 Thank you for having us.

The children wave good bye, Walter and Morgan get up and 
hug Mr. Fisher as he’s headed out the door. Mr. Fisher and 
Rodger leave Tom’s house and the gang gets back to work on 
the paper boats.

EXT. THE FISHER RESIDENCE  MORNING

Davie, Bonnie and Henry have on backpacks and are on the 
other side of the gate. The rest of the children are in the 
yard with Mr and Mrs. Fisher.

   Mrs. Fisher
 Make sure to watch for rock  
 slides, and be careful!

   DAVIE
 No worries, we decided to take  
 the long way around, it shouldn’t  
 be a problem!

   BONNIE
 Where are those bums anyways?  
 They were the ones who said to  
 be here so early.

   HENRY
 Wait do you hear that?

Everyone is very quiet as they listen to a faint rumble. It 
quickly becomes louder with the addition of some mechanical 
clanging. A utilitarian truck comes racing up the road. 
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It roars up the path and stops next to the gate and the 
children. It lets out a puff of smoke and turns off. Rodger 
and Teech quickly vacate the truck and you can hear Bellamy 
laughing inside the truck.

   TEECH
 I told you not to let him drive.

   BELLAMY
 Oh c’mon! That was fun! And  
 look here we are safe and sound!
   RODGER
 You almost wrecked- well I  
 can’t really think of a time  
 you weren’t not about to  
 wreck! That was a long string  
 of near misses!

   BELLAMY
 Oh come off it I have a perfect  
 driving record!

   RODGER
 YOU’VE NEVER DRIVEN BEFORE!

   BELLAMY
 And I didn’t wreck! Therefore  
 a perfect driving record!

   DAVIE
 WHOA! You guys have an automobile?

   BELLAMY
 Yes, yes we do! Where going up  
 this mountain in style!

   BONNIE
 AWESOME! I LOVE CARS!

   HENRY
 NO WAY!

The children come out of the yard to look at the truck.

   RODGER
 HEY KIDS! It’s great to see ya,  
 but were already behind  
 schedule, I’m sorry but we have  
 to get going. You guys can take  
 a look at the truck when we return.

   THE CHILDREN  
   (In unison)
 AWW
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   RODGER
 Okay, you guys put your stuff  
 in the back and get in the front  
 with Teech. HE WILL BE DRIVING.

   BELLAMY
   (Mimicking the  
   children)
 AWW

Bellamy gets out of the truck and it begins to back up. 
Teech quickly jumps in the truck and put on the emergency 
brake, and glares at Bellamy,

   BELLAMY
 Alright, alright so I’m a bad  
 driver.

Davie, Henry and Bonnie put there bags in the back of the 
truck and get in on the passengers side. Bellamy and Rodger 
get into the back of the truck and sit down.

   DAVIE
 Bye! Don’t worry I’ll make sure  
 we get there safely!

Teech pulls away at a sensible clip, they all wave good bye 
to the kids left at the Fisher’s house. Everyone at the 
Fisher’s house waving as well.

   MRS. FISHER
 I didn’t know they had a truck.  
 Do you think it’s safe to take  
 on that mountain?

   MR. Fisher
 I certainly hope so.

MR. and Mrs. Fisher herd the rest of the children into the 
front yard.
   MR. FISHER
  (Worried,Looking toward 
  the path)
 Lives may depend on it.

EXT. THE MOUNTAIN PATH PAST THE FOREST  DAY

The truck is rumbling up the path. Bonnie and Henry are 
glued to the passenger window. Bellamy and Rodger are 
taking a nap in the bed of the truck. They pass low hanging 
branches until the path opens up to a larger stone area 
where they can see how the mountain goes up into the 
clouds.
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   HENRY
  (Looking out the window)
 Oh, wow look at that! I’ve  
 never been this far up the  
 mountain before! Are we doing  
 all the way up into the clouds?

   DAVIE
 Nah the ruins stop way before  
 then It’s still pretty high up 
 though!

   TEECH
 I hear this isn’t the only  
 path up the mountains.

   DAVIE
 Yeah, that’s right there’s a few  
 different routes. One comes out  
 from the other side of the cove,  
 and another on the other side  
 of town. You can see them all  
 pretty clearly from the  
 mountain top.

They drive onto the rocky path up the mountain. The path 
has very sheer cliffs. They come to an area that is almost 
too narrow. As they slow down to cross it some rocks 
come loose under the wheel and tumble down the mountain. 
Everyone is on pins and needles as they drive over it.

   BONNIE
  (Leaning out the window)
 Whoa! Cool, The rocks were 
 smashed to pieces when they  
 hit the bottom!

   HENRY
 Please sit down Bonnie. You’re 
 freaking me out!

   BONNIE
 Don’t be a wuss Henry this is  
 exciting!

   TEECH
 Henry has a point, You’re  
 freaking me out too.

Bonnie sits back down in her seat and the truck teeters 
from side to side. Everyone clings to there seat. Rodger 
and Bellamy are startled and grab the sides of the truck 
bed. Everyone stays like that until they have gone to where 
the path is wider. Everyone breathes a sigh of relief.
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   BONNIE
 Sorry,

They drive on farther. Soon they come up to an area on the 
path where they drive under a water fall. They come to an 
area that is blocked by a fallen tree. Bellamy and Rodger 
get out and cut it into smaller pieces leaving the stumps 
on the cliff side of the path and drive on.

CUT TO: 

EXT. THE MOUNTAIN RUINS  AFTERNOON

The truck pulls up to a large landing next to the mountain 
face that has many rectangular cave outlets. Bonnie and 
Henry quickly get out of the truck and are amazed by the 
size of the ruins. It looks like the mountain side has been 
sheared clean off and extends several hundred feet up.

Henry and Bonnie walk up to a large entrance with a set 
of crumbling stairs leading up to it. They look at the 
weathered carvings in the sides of the entrance. The 
carvings are of large heads that have their mouths open. 
Bonnie climbs up to one of the heads and sticks her arm and 
head inside the heads mouth.

   HENRY
 Bonnie I don’t think you  
 should do that! What if  
 something, you know, happens

   BONNIE
  (Sticking her head back 
  out, her face covered  
  in soot.)
 There’s ash in here! I think  
 these used to light the entrance!

   HENRY
 WHOA, REALLY?

Bonnie Sticks her head back into the face.

   BONNIE
  (Echoing from the head.)
 YEP!

Henry runs up the stair to where Bonnie is and looks in. 
They both run into the ruins entrance way. Back at the 
truck Davie, Bellamy, Teech and Rodger are unpacking the 
truck.
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   RODGER
 You don’t have to help us, go  
 play with your friends.

   DAVIE
 It’s okay, last time I was up  
 here, I was told it’s always  
 important to set up camp first  
 because it gets really dark at  
 night.

   BELLAMY
 That’s smart! The sooner you  
 set up, the sooner I can relax!

Rodger and Davie roll there eyes. Bellamy chuckles. Rodger 
then throws a large duffel bag to Bellamy. Teech is 
rummaging through a bag in the back of the truck. He takes 
out three flashlights and turns to Davie.

   TEECH
 Hey Davie, Take these to Henry  
 and Bonnie will you? I’d rather  
 they not get too lost in there.

   DAVIE
 Oh, sure.

Davie runs up to Teech and takes the flashlights from him. 
He turns one on and runs into the ruins entrance. Inside he 
can see the series of heads that line the hallway. He sees 
Bonnie and Henry standing at the end of the hallway and 
walks up to them. 

Davie hands them each a flashlight. They look up the 
stairwell at the end of the hallway. Davie leaves to go 
back and help finish setting up the camp site. 

Henry and Bonnie continue up the stairs they can see 
weathered carvings of animals and people in the walls. 
Continuing up the stairs it opens up into a huge room. The 
room is partially lit from the rectangular windows on the 
far side of the room. As well as a large shaft of light in 
the center. 

Walking through the room they see water dripping down from 
the roof creating small stalagmites and stalactites. Bonnie 
steps on a stalagmite that crumbles under her foot. Bonnie 
looks around sheepishly as she kicks the debris away from 
her.

Henry stops to look at the huge pillars that are around the 
perimeter of the room. Most of the pillars are the same.
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He stops at one pillar that is twice as wide as the rest. 
He can see it is in the shape of a man in armor holding a 
staff. Henry is intimidated by the statue. He shines his 
flashlight on the statues face seeing that it is smiling 
and has a gentle air about it. Henry smiles back at the 
statue and runs over to the windows where Bonnie is.

Bonnie and Henry look out the window seeing the rest of  
the group finishing up their work on the clearing below. 
They wave down to them. Davie and Rodger wave back up  
to them. Rodger then gestures to Davie to go ahead and  
join them. Davie runs off towards the ruins entrance.

Looking farther out on the horizon they can see the fields 
and town below. They can see the other paths leading up to 
the mountain. Bonnie then leaves the window to look around 
the room.

Bonnie can see a large circular platform that is in the 
center of the room. She steps up on it and spins around 
then looks up and sees a large hole right above it in the 
ceiling of the room. Through the hole you can see all the 
way to the sky. 

Davie enters the room from the stairwell and sees Bonnie 
and Henry standing in the center of the room looking up. 
He gets their attention and points over to the stairwell 
leading up higher. 

They all run up the stairwell and are met with a long 
corridor with many entrances. There is a large rectangular 
window at the far end. They walk up to what looks like a 
well in the center of the hallway. They look up to see 
another hole in the top of this room as well, and also a 
winding stair case spiraling down the wall.

They look down the well. Davie gets there attention and 
runs back to the stairwell. Bonnie and Henry look back down 
the well and see Davie come into view and wave up to them. 
It’s the same hole they saw on the ceiling of the last 
room. They look above them and see a doorway that is at the 
top of the winding staircase.

Davie who is out of breath from running back up the stairs 
walks over to the side of the area around the well and 
starts to climb a winding staircase that circles around the 
well. 

They climb aways on the stairs and see that some of the 
stairs have started to crumble. Davie shuffles up the 
stairs with his back against the wall. Bonnie and Henry 
follow suit and continue to climb the stairs. 
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Farther up the stairs they see that some of the stairs are 
completely gone. Davie undoes a rope that is tied to the 
wall and begins to climb up it. This takes them to stairs 
that lead to an exit.

CUT TO: 

EXT. THE MOUNTAIN TOP  AFTERNOON

The three of them walk out of the large doorway leading to 
another large landing on the mountain. Near the door is a 
dome that juts up from the ground and is broken towards the 
center.

Henry looks down at the ground and notices that it is grass 
growing out of the space between old broken tiles. They can 
hear the wind pick up through the grass. Bonnie and Henry 
notice that Davie is laying down on the ground with his 
head hanging over the hole. 

They can see his hair moving, and when they put their hands 
over the hole they can feel a huge gust of wind come out of 
the hole. Bonnie and Henry put their heads over the hole. 

After a beat another gust of wind blows up the hole and 
they look at each other. They can see that the other’s hair 
is now messed up and the giggle to each other, then get up 
and run to where the landing ends.

Looking over the side they look down and see their campsite 
is way down on the landing below. They look at each other 
and take in unison a large step back. They’re quiet for a 
second then start laughing and run over to where the tile 
ends and a small plot of woods begin.

The woods are very sparse with tall thin trees and tall 
grass between them. The kids run between the trees until 
Henry finds what looks like another small entrance hidden 
in the brush. 

Henry waves over Bonnie and Davie and they all look into 
the entrance and slowly walk down the steps into the 
corridor to find it is lined with a different more menacing 
face with and open mouth.

Though they are a bit more cautious of the scarier faces 
lining the wall they follow the corridor that slopes down 
ward. They walk around a bend and see that it ends in the 
side of a large cavern with six sheer sides. 

Waterfalls are covering three sides of the cavern landing 
in a giant pool at the bottom. They look up and there is 
another large hole in the ceiling of this room.
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The three of them look at each other is surprise. Henry 
looking at the bottom points out a huge opening where the 
water flows out of the cavern. They look in amazement and 
run back up the corridor.

CUT TO: 

EXT. THE CAMP LANDING  AFTERNOON

The three of them come rushing out of the entrance and run 
to the far end of the landing. They see a river coming out 
the side of the mountain with a discernible path leading up 
to it. 

Rodger walks up to them and they gesture for him to look. 
He looks at the river and then looks at them visibly 
confused. Then in excitement they jump up and down as they 
gesture to the ruins. Rodger looks impressed and looks at 
Teech as he walks up. Teech looks to where Bellamy has set 
up a Hammock. Bellamy without even a glance waves them on

CUT TO: 

EXT. THE RIVER ENTRANCE  AFTERNOON

The five of them are walking up to the large river entrance 
with Henry, Bonnie and Davie leading the way. They look up 
at the entrance. This time the entire entrance looks like a 
giant face. They take out their flashlights and walk on the 
crumbling rock pathways that line each side. 

As they walk the pathway becomes brighter and brighter 
and they can hear the sound of rushing water become 
progressively more thunderous until they enter the cavern 
again this time at the bottom.

The sound of the water is crisp and thunderous as they walk 
around the perimeter of the cave. They come to a small rock 
pier on the opposite side of the entrance and can see a 
sunken boat at the bottom of the crystal clear pool. 

Rodger looks up and can see another hole in the ceiling. He 
notices it’s starting to become evening and gestures that 
they need to go back to camp.

CUT TO: 

INT. THE POOL CAVE ENTRANCE  EVENING

The group is walking down the pathway as Henry stands by 
the entrance mesmerized by the waterfalls. Davie and Bonnie 
run back up to get him and they turn to leave.

FADE OUT.
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FADE IN: 

EXT. THE CAMP SITE  NIGHT

Rodger and Bellamy are sitting in the campsite around the 
fire. Davie, Bonnie, Henry and Teech are a few feet away 
laying in the grass looking up at the stars.

   HENRY
  (Pointing up into  
  the sky)
 Okay what’s that one.

   TEECH
 Betelgeuse. That star and  
 those few around it make up the  
 constellation Orion.
  (Pointing a little  
  farther to the left.)
 The one that his bow is  
 pointing to is Taurus.

   HENRY
 Oh, I get it. 
  (Looking over to Teech.)
 So do you know all this because  
 you’re a navigator Teech?

   TEECH
 Partly, But I’ve always like  
 the stars and clouds. The sky  
 is an interesting place.
  (Sitting up)
 You see the sky doesn’t end,  
 ever. The sky eventually  
 progresses out and just becomes  
 an infinite amount of space.  
 And out in space there are  
 hundreds of things you’ll never  
 be able to find on earth.

   DAVIE
  (Looking over towards  
  Teech)
 Really? Like what?

Teech begins to talk and the ground around them starts to 
lift of from the earth and float up into the sky.

   TEECH
 Well for one see the North  
 star? It’s actually a bigger  
 star than the sun. You could
   (MORE)
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   TEECH(CONT’D)  
 fit 100 suns in it, and you  
 could fit over 100 earths in  
 our sun.

As Teech continues to talk they float up into space as the 
dirt in the ground slowly falls back to earth.

   BONNIE
 The sun is a star, I never  
 really thought about that  
 before.

   TEECH
 That isn’t even the craziest  
 thing. Out in space there are  
 giant things that can eat planets!

Floating in space now a giant whale like creature floats by 
and eats a planet in the distance.

   HENRY
 That’s scary, what happens if  
 we get eaten by one?

   TEECH
 Well, you see these things are  
 fixed into one specific place
 in space and time, and even  
 though it can consume mass,  
 and even light, It’s thinner  
 than a piece of paper. They  
 call it a black hole.

The whale transforms into a spiral black hole and the 
shrinking island floats by it.

   TEECH
 The coolest part by far though,  
 is that we know hardly anything  
 about what’s out there! There  
 are countless planets and stars  
 and comets. For all we know  
 there is another planet out  
 there with people just like  
 us on it.

The shrinking island is now flying between planets and 
asteroids zooming through space.

   DAVIE
 How do we find out?
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   Teech
  (Standing up now)
 Well, someday we’ll have to  
 invent a way to travel through  
 the outer space. And who knows  
 what that will be like, will  
 it be an airplane? Will it be  
 a boat? Will is look like  
 something new nobody’s even  
 thought of Before? 

The island finally fully disintegrates and they all take 
off in different spaceships and continue to zoom past 
planets and around stars. Maneuvering through asteroids 
and chasing comets. They pass some other people in a space 
shuttle and wave to them as they look on confused. Passing 
them the kids rocket off into the distance.

FADE OUT.
 
CUT TO: 

EXT. THE DOCKS  MORNING

On the side of the windmill covering a few “Beware the 
storm” posters is a poster featuring a boat race during the 
festival. Loud clanging can be heard from the top of the 
windmill.

CUT TO: 

INT. THE WINDMILL  MORNING

At the top of the windmill Davie, Henry, Walter and Bellamy 
are moving a large wooden tub around, positioning it next 
to the window facing the bay. 

Bellamy ties a rope around the tub and then wraps the rest 
around the mast in the center of the room. He tugs on the 
rope and then goes over to help the boys lift the tub out 
the window.

Once the tub is out the window, Bellamy grabs the rope and 
unwinds it a few times from the mast until the tub begins 
to lower. The tub lowers down the side of the windmill 
until it is caught by Rodger and Teech on the Docks below.

Bonnie, Callie, Ronnie and Morgan are crowded around Rodger 
and Teech as they begin to take it down the docks towards 
the cove. Davie, Henry and Walter come racing around the 
windmill to catch up with them with Bellamy following a 
fair distance behind them.
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EXT. THE COVE  MORNING

The tub is sitting on the beach outside Rodger’s ship. 
The kids are busy painting it. Davie is painting a black 
sealant inside the tube with Bellamy’s guidance while Teech 
and the rest of the kids paint the outside. 

Teech is hand lettering a name on the front of the boat 
when Rodger comes out of the ship’s cabin carrying a 
bicycle with no front wheel and a paddle fashioned to the 
rear wheel. He holds it up so the children can see it.

   RODGER
 Motor’s done!

The Children cheer as he hands it down to Bellamy. Rodger 
disappears from the deck of the boat and walks around the 
front of his ship with a tool box. He then installs the 
bike so it sits in the back of the tub. 

They all push the new boat out into the water and it floats 
easily in the water. The children get into the tub. Davie 
sits on the bike and begins to pedal the boat starts moving 
and everyone cheers. Walter stands up and promptly falls 
out of the boat.

EXT. THE OCEAN PAST THE BREAKERS  LATE AFTERNOON

Rodger, Bellamy, Teech, Henry and Walter are on Rodger’s 
boat. They are towing the little boat tied to it carrying 
Davie, Bonnie, Ronnie, Callie, and Morgan. Teech unties the 
little boat and Davie begins to pedal hard.

Davie pedals the boat up a wave that keeps getting bigger 
and bigger until it drops out from under them the boat 
lands in the water and creates a giant splash. When the 
splash subsides the boat is a large galleon with the kids 
on the bridge dressed as pirates.

Ronnie who is the captain pulls a sword from his scabbard 
and points it toward Rodger’s boat that has transformed as 
well into a giant galleon with the crew also dressed as 
pirates. Rodger takes out his sword and points it to the 
sky. 

Davie turns the wheel hard and the large galleon deftly 
maneuvers around Rodger’s galleon evading cannon fire and 
coming up close to the other side. Bonnie, Callie and 
Morgan swing on the riggings of their ship over to Rodger’s 
ship and are met with Henry, Walter and Teech running up 
the deck from the bridge. 
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The girls are standing on the deck, and each of them take 
out their swords. The two groups clash and begin to have a 
sword fight. There is a lot of swords clanging against each 
other but nobody is hitting each other. 

Callie’s sword is knocked out of her hand by Teech and he 
has the upper hand when suddenly Ronnie rushes in to block 
the decisive blow. Ronnie and Teech have a sword fight but 
Ronnie is deft and accurate, making quick work of Teech.

Bellamy walks down the stairs of the bridge on to the deck. 
He’s dressed like a sinister pirate and means business. 
Ronnie stands his ground with the girls behind him tying 
up Teech, Walter and Henry. Suddenly between the two Davie 
swings in, accidentally landing on Bellamy. The two are 
dazed on the ground.

Rodger who is standing on the banister of the bridge raises 
his sword to the air again shoots a nefarious glare towards 
Ronnie. Rodger jumps off of the Banister and Ronnie jumps 
into the air. 

Their swords clash in midair. It’s intense and sparks come 
from there swords clashing. They land on the opposite sides 
on the deck.

They turn to face each other again and have a bombastic 
high flying sword fight. In the final move they are both 
breathing heavy and sweating. They charge at each other 
on last time and Rodger falls to his knees dramatically. 
He falls all the way to the ground and Ronnie is standing 
with his back to Rodger as he puts his sword back into his 
scabbard.

CUT TO: 

EXT. RODGER’S GALLEON  AFTERNOON

The crew of Rodger’s ship are all tied up and Ronnie is 
going to make them walk the plank. Rodger is first and 
he looks worried as he jumps into the sea below. Bellamy 
follows and finally it’s Teech’s turn. 

As Teech is about to be pushed in he sheds his bindings and 
turns around. He makes a small wave to them and then steps 
off the plank to fall into the water. 

The boys are impressed by this and each take turns doing 
the same thing. Now in their regular swimming clothes. The 
girls look unimpressed by the boys and jump off the boat as 
well.
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EXT. THE OCEAN  EVENING

Everyone is now swimming around beside the boat and Rodger 
climbs back into his boat and disappears. He arrives at the 
side of the boat a few seconds later with snorkels. 

Everyone puts them on and they dive down into the water. 
Under the water they can see many different fish swimming 
around. They all look up towards the surface and can see 
the setting sun reflected through the water.

The orange and red rays glitter through the water, it 
makes everything under the water seem to glow and dance. 
The children are amazed by the spectacle but soon have to 
surface for air. Everyone pops up to the surface and they 
continue to splash around as the sun sets on the ocean.

FADE OUT

EXT. MAIN STREET - DAY

There is a big banner that says “AMITIE FEST” hanging 
across the street with fireworks going off. All of the 
children are walking in with their families from the road 
entrance. They meet up with Davie, Bonnie, Rodger, Bellamy 
and Teech who are walking up from the docks. Rodger, 
Bellamy and Teech are dressed much more respectively. 

   THE CHILDREN
  (Waving to Davie and  
  Bonnie)
 OVER HERE!

Rodger is holding a bouquet of flowers. He sheepishly hands 
them to Mrs. Brown. Mrs. Brown blushes.

   HENRY’S MOM
  (Slapping Mrs. Brown on 
  the back)
 I like him Rosie, He’s Rugged.

   MRS. BROWN
  (Still Blushing)
 Well, I think he’s gentle.

   MRS. FISHER
 The wiles of youth! It’s a  
 beautiful thing.

   MR. FISHER
 Alright! I certainty don’t  
 want to sit here watching you 
   (MORE)
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   MR. FISHER (CONT’D) 
 gab all day. How about we all  
 meet back here around two?

Mr. Fisher points to a clock and everyone nods. They all go 
separate ways. 

   HENRY
  (Grabbing Teech’s hand)
 Teech! Why don’t you come with 
 us! It’ll be fun.

   CALLIE
 YEAH! Come with us!

   TEECH
 Certainty.

Teech, Henry, Callie and their mother’s walk down the 
street.

   HENRY’S MOM
 Now, Don’t you go getting any  
 ideas sir, I am happily married.  
 Curly over here happens to be  
 free as the day is long.

Teech chuckles to himself.

   CALLIE’S MOM
 Oh hush, We’re here to have a  
 good time not be silly school 
 girls.

   HENRY’S MOM
  (Leaning into Teech’s  
  ear)
 It wasn’t that long ago though.

Teech laughs out loud with Henry’s Mom, Callie’s Mom turns 
bright red.

   CALLIE’S MOM
 How unladylike.

Callie and Henry look at each other confused. They shrug 
and run up past the adults. The troubadours are playing 
in the street and everyone in town is playing carnival 
games and eating food. Tom is sitting in a booth doing 
caricatures for people but they aren’t very good and his 
client is disappointed. 
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Bonnie and Davie are walking down the street eating cotton 
candy when they see Rodger, Mrs Fisher and Ronnie sitting 
at a picnic bench eating food. They wave and keep walking 
and see the Fisher’s Bellamy and Teech standing around a 
test your strength game. 

Walter gives it a try and the weight goes up a little.

   BELLAMY
  (Arrogantly walking  
  over to the game)
 Oh, ho kid, it’s all in the  
 hips. Now watch a master at  
 work. Sir, hand me that mallet.

Bellamy gives it a try and it doesn’t go up much farther. 
Everyone starts to giggle.

   BELLAMY
  (Incredulous)
 What? This is obviously rigged!
 You got a lot of gaul coming  
 to this nice quiet town and -

The man is dismissive about Bellamy’s tantrum. Mr. Fisher 
tries it while Bellamy is arguing and the bell rings. 

   BELLAMY
 That proves nothing! It’s just  
 a little less rigged than I  
 thought!

Mrs. Fisher tries it and the bell rings again. Everyone 
laughs to Bellamy’s dismay as they walk away from the 
attraction.

Bonnie and Davie laugh as they keep walking. Mrs. Brown and 
Ronnie walk up to join them. Davie looks around them for 
Rodger but Ronnie and Mrs. Brown shrugs 

   MRS. BROWN
 I’m not sure where he went. He 
 just suddenly had to go.

They continue to walk down the street. They see Mr. Grouser 
sitting in a dunk tank and walk up to give it a try. 

Bonnie takes aim first and misses. Davie gives it a try and 
misses as well. Ronnie gives it a try and the ball lands in 
the pool. Mrs. Brown gives it a try and throws it like a 
baseball pitcher nailing the target.



78

Mr. Grouser makes a big splash as he falls into the tank. 
After flailing around trying to regain his footing, he 
erupts from the pool right next to the kids and hangs an 
arm over the side. They all laugh as they walk away from 
the attraction. 

They see Henry and Callie walking up with their mothers.

   MRS. BROWN
 I see Mr. Teech left as well.

   BONNIE
 Where do you think they ran  
 off to.

   CALLIE’S MOM
 I don’t know but they left in  
 an awful hurry. As if something
 spooked them. It was odd.

Suddenly there is a large crash and people start to scream. 
Looking down the street the children can see a lot of smoke 
coming from the docks. A large black ship can be seen just 
outside the breakers of the bay. On of the cannons on the 
black ship fires again. A beat later another large crash is 
heard.

The children and their parents are now heading away from 
the docks but Bonnie is running towards it.

   DAVIE
 Bonnie! What are you doing?  
 We have to go!

   BONNIE
 Don’t be such a pansy! I want  
 to see what’s going on!

   DAVIE
 Are you cracked? It’s not safe!

Suddenly they hear the cannon fire again. The Cannon ball 
can be seen high above the town. Everyone still in the area 
starts to scream. But suddenly the cannon ball explodes 
over the bay. Rodger’s ship quickly moves out of the cove 
and flanks the Black ship. 

Now people are heading towards the docks with Davie and 
Bonnie. Rodger, Teech and Bellamy are on the ship. Bellamy 
arms the cannon on the ship and this time fires on the 
Black ship. The cannonball hits the ships forward mast 
squarely and the mast falls into the ocean. 
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The crowd is now cheering for Rodger and his crew as they 
chase the ship out into open water. The children are in the 
front tearing as Rodger’s ship leaves the bay. Rodger and 
crew take a second to wave to them also tearing up. They 
turn the ship and pursue the black ship into the ocean.

CUT TO: 

EXT. THE OCEAN  DAY

Teech is at the helm of the ship, Bellamy is arming the 
cannon again as Rodger is looking through a looking glass 
on the deck of the ship. Rodger then runs up to the bridge 
and looks at the ships instruments.

   RODGER
 Three degrees west, we’ll flank  
 the ship on the port side.  
 Let’s get back into the right  
 state of mind. 
  (Looking out to the sea)
 We may be cowardly dogs  
 who deserted our station in  
 the navy, but just because we  
 refuse to hurt innocent people  
 doesn’t mean that we can’t  
 fight to save those who we love! 
  (Looking back at Teech  
  and Bellamy)
 I don’t know about you but in  
 the short time we spent with  
 this town I’ve grown to love  
 these people, and I don’t want  
 to see anything happen to them.  
 And I certainly won’t let the  
 navy get a hold of them!

He points out to the open sea and you can see a dark cloud 
lining the horizon. Bellamy wipes his brow as he turns from 
the cannon he’s arming.

   BELLAMY
 You’re not the only one! These  
 are good people, but they’re  
 not very strong. We may be  
 strong but we’re not very good. 
 We’ll lend them our strength  
 and they’ll make us better  
 people.

Teech engages the lock on the helm and leans over it.

   TEECH
 Sounds good to me you blow hards.
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The ship sails off towards the horizon and the three men 
yell at the top of there lungs.

EXT. THE FOREST  EVENING

All the kids are sitting in a section of the forest that 
overlooks the ocean. They are all very glum.

   WALTER
 Do you think there alright?

   HENRY
 Of course! You saw how they  
 hit that cannon ball in mid  
 air! They’ll be back safe and  
 sound.

   MORGAN
 You don’t know that! What if  
 they get hurt! Who will be  
 there to help them! What if the  
 other ship comes back?

   HENRY
 IT WON’T! TEECH WON’T LOSE!  
 HE’S TOO SMART FOR THAT OTHER  
 SHIP!

   MORGAN
 YOU DON’T KNOW THAT!

   HENRY
 YES I DO!

Callie and Ronnie start to sob.

   BONNIE
 HEY QUIT ARGUING! EVERYONE IS  
 GOING TO BE FINE!

All the kids start to cry loudly.

   BONNIE
 I’M SERIOUS! DON’T CRY WHAT  
 GOOD WILL IT DO ANYWAYS!

The kids start to cry even louder, then Davie starts to 
giggle. As his laughter gets louder the children’s crying 
starts to get softer. Davie starts to laugh hard and stands 
up in front of the kids. Then he turns away from them and 
laughs out into the ocean.
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   DAVIE
 Guess what? I’m not scared at  
 all! You know why? Because you 
 guys are my friends. Everyone  
 in the town is my friend! Rodger,  
 Bellamy and Teech are my friends!  
 And you know what that means? It  
 means I believe in them! I know  
 They will be alright because  
 everyone believes in them too!

Davie wipes his eyes with his arm and turns around.

   DAVIE
 I refuse to think that anything  
 bad will happen!
  (Raising his hand above  
  his head)
 WE’LL SEE THEM TOMORROW!

   HENRY and DAVIE
 WE’LL SEE THEM TOMORROW!

   WALTER, HENRY AND DAVIE
 WE’LL SEE THEM TOMORROW!

   BONNIE, RONNIE,  
   WALTER HENRY AND DAVIE
 WE’LL SEE THEM TOMORROW!

   EVERYONE
 WE’LL SEE THEM TOMORROW!

   DAVIE
 ALRIGHT! THE DAY AIN’T OVER  
 YET! We’ll carry on like we  
 always do because everything  
 will be fine!

   EVERYONE
 YEAH!

The kids run off into the forest.

FADE OUT

EXT. ROAD TO THE TOWN  LATE EVENING

Bonnie and Davie are singing a silly tune as they make 
there way down the road.
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   BONNIE
  (Walking closer with  
  Davie)
 So Dave, did you mean what you  
 said? Do you really think  
 they’ll be back tomorrow?

   DAVIE
  (Thinks for a beat.)
 Sure, ever since you showed up  
 a lot weirding things have  
 happened.

   BONNIE
  (Slapping Davie on the  
  back)
 You talk too much Dave.

They laugh but then a earth shaking explosion is heard. 
They run up the road to where the town is in view and see 
huge amounts of smoke and fire bellowing from the town. 
Through the smoke they can see five huge ships halfway in 
between the breaker each of them with a flashing radio 
tower on them. There are many smaller ships in the bay.

Bonnie and Davie are shocked at what they see. Davie Runs 
as fast as he can towards the city. Bonnie is frozen in 
place until she sees Davie running ahead. Bonnie runs after 
him and grabs his arm trying to stop him. 

   BONNIE
 WHAT ARE YOU DOING? You’ll be  
 killed! We have to run away!

Davie swings around to face her tears run down his face.

   DAVIE
  (Wiping away his tears.)
 There’s nothing but old people 
 in town! They might need my  
 help! Let me go!

Davie rips his arm from her grasp and keeps running. Bonnie 
runs after him. They enter the town to see most of the 
buildings are on fire. An explosion rings through the air 
and buildings on the far side of the street crumbles.

EXT. THE TOWN  NIGHT

Davie is running from building to building yelling and 
trying to find anyone but the town is deserted. He then see 
Navy Officers in diving bell suits walk around a corner. 



83

Terrified, Davie looks for Bonnie but doesn’t see her. 
Bonnie pulls Davie into a small ally between two buildings 
on the other side of the street. Peering around the 
building they see the Navy Officer’s congregate around 
a building in the distance. The Navy officer’s pull out 
flamethrowers and light the building on fire.

   DAVIE
 Oh god, What are those? What’s 
 going on?

   BONNIE
 Salty John, This is what  
 Bellamy was talking about! 

   DAVIE
 That was just a story! That  
 can’t happen here, It was just 
 a story!

   BONNIE
 OBVIOUSLY IT WASN’T! THIS IS  
 REAL DAVE! THIS IS HAPPENING!

   DAVIE
 We have to get up to the  
 mountains! We have to get  
 everyone and go up to the  
 mountains! That’s what Rodger  
 said right?

Another explosion goes off and both Davie and Bonnie 
are knocked to the ground. Davie stands up quickly, but 
Bonnie is sitting there cradling her knees. Davie sees the 
buildings crumble and a large plume of dust blows past 
them. Davie cups his hands over his mouth and begins to 
cough. 

Davie notices the navy officers have spotted him and are 
starting to walk towards him. He begins to run off the 
other way but looks back and Bonnie isn’t following him.

He runs back and picks her up, she snaps back into reality 
and they run down the street. They quickly climb over a 
building that is now rubble and find themselves closer to 
the docks. 

   BONNIE
 We’re going the wrong way! We  
 have to get out of here!  
 There’s nobody here!
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   DAVIE
 I KNOW!

   BONNIE
 We’re gonna get caught!

   DAVIE
 No were not! We’ll be fine just 
 keep running!

They run through a back ally and come up on some Navy 
Officers. They scramble to turn around before they are 
seen. Retreating back they run down another ally and come 
out into an intersection. Davie stops short and stares 
ahead. Bonnie looks around him and then looks up. Bonnie 
gasps. They can see Davie’s windmill still turning but the 
blades are on fire. 

Another explosion erupts from the top of the windmill and 
it falls to the ground. They run to get out of the dust 
plume but it envelops them. The dust clears with them 
coughing and hacking. Bonnie Spits out some dust in her 
mouth and looks up she lets out a shriek.

Davie looks up and sees that two navy officers are climbing 
down some rubble to them. One of the officers pulls out his 
flamethrower. Davie is petrified. Bonnie grabs his hand and 
pulls him over to a wall she is already starting to climb. 
He climbs up after her. 

As he slides over the top flames erupt over the wall and 
Davie’s arm catches fire. He falls to the ground and 
writhes in pain his arm completely in flames. Bonnie grabs 
Davie’s bag and uses it to put out the fire on his arm. 
She’s starts to cry while she’s putting out the flames. 

The flames go out and she throws the bag down and pulls him 
back up to his feet. They both run hard back out into the 
fields behind the town. Bonnie with her arm around Davie 
and Davie cradling his burned arm.

CUT TO: 

EXT. THE FIELDS  NIGHT

The town is in the distance from Davie and Bonnie. They 
keep running through the fields until they see Ronnie’s 
house. A unit of Navy Officers are exiting a utility truck 
and walking up through the front yard. 

Davie sees this and quickly runs through the back yard. He 
starts pounding on the back door and running from window to 
window. Davie sees the inside of the house begin to burn. 
Frantic he begins to open the back door.
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The house explodes into flames knocking Davie back from 
the house. The house is engulfed in flames and smoke that 
spirals up into the sky. Davie is on his knees staring up 
at the flames. Tears quietly roll down his cheeks as he 
stares at the house silently. 

Bonnie runs up to him. Bonnie is shocked by the house fire 
but then snaps out of it and looks down at Davie. She grabs 
him and hugs him. Davie shakes her off and starts running 
farther through the fields. 

Bonnie follows right behind him. They run up to Callie’s 
house but Navy officers are already breaking in windows. 
Davie and Bonnie run out of the field on to the street when 
the house catches fire and erupts into flames.

Davie picks up a rock and throws it at them screaming at 
the Navy Officers. He throws another rock and happens to 
hit one of the Officers on the shoulder. The Navy Officer 
swings around and fires his flamethrower in Davie’s 
direction. 

Bonnie shoves Davie out of the way and they continue to run 
down the road. The Navy Officers are making their way back 
to the road while they are running. 

Bonnie and Davie run down the road past the fields that 
are now set ablaze as they come up to Henry’s house that 
is already fully on fire. Davie runs up to the front gate 
and stares at the house. He calmly opens the gate and walks 
into the front yard. The house belches out a plume of smoke 
and fire and the roof collapses in. 

Davie falls to his knees. He hits the ground with his burnt 
fist but falls face first into the ground from the pain. 
Suddenly Davie bolts upright and turns around to see a Navy 
officer has grabbed Bonnie and is dragging her to a truck 
with other navy officers in it. Bonnie is screaming and 
trying to break free from the Officer’s grasp.

Davie bolts across the road to them and tackles the Navy 
Officer from behind. Taken by surprise the Officer falls 
to the ground and Bonnie wriggles free. Davie grabs the 
Flamethrower strapped to the Officers back and starts 
hitting the Officer with it. Bonnie quickly grabs him and 
drags him up a small ravine towards the forest.

They run through the brush until they are hidden in the 
forest. Davie And Bonnie look out over the road and can 
only see fire and smoke. Davie breaks down and starts 
crying again. Bonnie stands silently behind him. She looks 
up the mountain into the forest and becomes determined.
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Bonnie grabs Davie’s hand and pulls him through the forest 
until the Fisher residence in view. Davie sees the house 
and picks up his pace. They hop the front gate and run 
through the front yard up to the door. They bang on the 
door but nobody answers.

Davie stops and runs into the front yard searching for 
something. Bonnie watches him from the door. He finally 
starts to pick up a large rock bordering a garden in the 
yard. 

Bonnie runs over to help him and they lift the rock up 
to the porch and throw it through a window. Davie knocks 
the shards of glass off the bottom of the window sill and 
climbs through the window. He races from the living room 
into the kitchen. He stands in the kitchen looking around 
until he races back into the living room and up the stairs. 

Davie looks into Walter’s room, then Morgan’s and finally 
Mr. and Mrs. fisher’s room seeing the house is  in shambles 
with all the lights are on. 

Davie cannot find anybody in the house. After Running back 
down the upstairs hallway checking Morgan’s and Walter’s 
room again he solemnly trudges back down the stairs.
 
Bonnie is standing in the middle of the living room. Davie 
walks over to her. Bonnie starts to cry. It’s then he 
notices a foot sticking out from behind a bookshelf that’s 
sitting in a corner.

INT - THE FISHER RESIDENCE - NIGHT

   DAVIE
  (Hysterical)
 WALTER! WALTER! IS THAT YOU?

Walter stumbles around and comes out from behind the 
bookshelf crying.

   WALTER
 DAVIE! EVERYONE LEFT!

Davie smiles while tears roll down his cheeks. Bonnie is 
behind him wiping away tears herself. Davie runs up to 
Walter, he kneels down and slides the rest of the way to 
Walter and hugs him.

   DAVIE
 It’s going to be okay buddy!  
 Everything is okay now.
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Morgan is standing behind the bookshelf holding onto the 
side.

   MORGAN
  Dad was yelling and he told us  
 to stay here, what’s going on  
 Davie? I’m scared! 

Morgan begins to cry as she stumbles over towards Davie 
and Walter. Davie pulls her in and hugs them both. Bonnie 
runs over to them and hugs them as well. Bonnie then takes 
Morgan and wipes away her tears.

   BONNIE
 Do you remember Bellamy’s  
 story?.

Morgan nods he head.

   BONNIE
 I think that’s what’s happening. 
 I’m scared too, but we’ll be  
 fine as long as we stay  
 together.

There is a loud banging on the door. Morgan and Walter 
start wailing. Bonnie grabs them both and puts them behind 
her. Davie jumps up and sees the Navy officer’s shadow 
through the window. Davie runs over to the fireplace and 
picks up a poker.

   DAVIE
 Bonnie! You’ve got to get them 
 out of here!

   BONNIE
 WHERE? THAT’S THE ONLY DOOR!

   DAVIE
 I’ll make a diversion! You get  
 them out the window!

Davie swings the door open and swings the poker at the Navy 
Officer in the door. The Navy Officer knocks the poker out 
of his hand. Davie is pushed to the ground as the Navy 
Officer removes his helmet. It’s Rodger.

   RODGER
 I’m sorry I frightened you.  
 It’s getting too dangerous to  
 let your parents come back to  
 get you, so we came.
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Bellamy and Teech are also in diving bell uniforms  
with no helmet. They stand in the doorway and smile.

   DAVIE
 RODGER?

Davie grabs hold of him and Bonnie runs over to them and 
they both start bawling.

   RODGER
 Come on we don’t have much time. 
 I didn’t think those guys would  
 come up into the forest.

Rodger Kneels down to look Davie and Bonnie in the eyes.

   RODGER
 I’m not going to lie. We are in 
 a lot of danger right now. But 
 You to can be strong right?

Davie and Bonnie wipe the tears from their eyes and nod to 
Rodger. Rodger stands up and faces Teech and Bellamy.

   RODGER
 Alright! Let’s get a move on!  
 Davie, Bonnie watch Walter and 
 Morgan. Let’s go!

Walter and Morgan run up to them and the seven of them rush 
out to Rodger’s truck. They see a unit of Navy Officers 
laying on the front yard. Walter and Morgan cling tightly 
to Davie and Bonnie.

Teech jumps into the driver’s seat of the truck, and 
extends his arms out and grabs Morgan as Bellamy hands her 
up to him. They do the same for Walter as Rodger begins to 
spray the house with a flamethrower. 

He then quickly lights the path down to the town on fire. 
Bellamy, Davie and Bonnie are already in the back of the 
truck as they start to pull away. Rodger quickly runs up to 
the truck and jumps in. 

Bellamy is standing at the end of the truck bed tethered 
onto the sides of the truck. He’s sweeping back and forth 
with his flamethrower but not firing it.  

Rodger sits down across from Davie and Bonnie who are 
huddled up together. Rodger spots Davies arm and is 
alarmed.
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   RODGER
 DAVIE! YOUR ARM! COME OVER HERE!

Davie slides across the bed of the truck. Rodger takes out 
a kit from his backpack and puts salve on Davie’s arm. He 
begins to wrap up his arm in gauze.

   RODGER
 I’m so sorry, you two must have 
 been through a lot. It never  
 occurred to me that you’d never 
 see anyone on the way back to  
 town. I’m so sorry

Rodger and Davie begin to tear up.

   DAVIE
 I thought we were alone.

Bonnie is trying not to cry herself.

   BONNIE
 It was so scary, I thought we  
 were going to die.

   DAVIE
 I don’t want to be alone again.

   BONNIE
 I thought everyone was dead!

Rodger stifles back tears. He puts his arm around Davie and 
waves Bonnie over to him. He hugs them close.

   RODGER
 Sometimes, People have  
 families to take care of them,  
 and that’s a wonderful thing.  
 But sometimes we have to make  
 our own families, and that’s  
 just as wonderful. Once you  
 know who those people are. 
 The ones you really care about.  
 The ones who care about you.  
 Those people are your family.  
 That means you’ll never be alone.

Teech is in the cab of the truck, he looks over to see 
Walter and Morgan sound asleep. Bellamy is standing in the 
back of the truck and he looks up to the sky wiping away 
tears. 
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The truck pulls up into the ruins and the whole place is 
lit up with all the townsfolk safe and sound.

FADE OUT

FADE IN:

EXT. THE OPEN SEA  SUNRISE

The last ship from the Salty John sequence is sailing out 
towards the sunrise. All of the townsfolk are on the deck 
of the ship. Davie has his arm in a sling and is looking 
out over the ocean. 

Bonnie walks up beside him with Ronnie. Soon all the kids 
walk up as well and are looking over the side with Rodger 
and their parents behind them. 

The ship is towing the little boat that they made. It is 
shown that the name written on the boat is “AMITIE BAY”. 
The ship then sails on and fades into the sunrise. The 
sunrise glow overtakes what is scene.

FADE IN: 

EXT. THE DECK OF RODGER’S SHIP  MORNING

The Troubadours begin playing on the forward deck of the 
boat and champagne bottles burst open. There are tables for 
sitting at and a large spread of food. A large party starts 
with everyone dancing. Tom has his camera and is taking 
pictures again. Even the old folks are lively and dancing. 

The Walter, Morgan and Henry are on the forward deck with 
the troubadours. Walter plays the trumpet with them. Morgan 
plays the drums with one of the troubadours and Henry is 
playing a small piano.

Mr. Forrer and a bunch of the Crewmen of the ship are 
playing poker at one table. Mr. Forrer loses a hand and 
throws his cards in the air. The Crewmen are amused and the 
one sitting closest to him pats him on the shoulder.

As people are dancing shots turn to stills as Tom takes 
pictures. Henry’s mom takes his camera and hands it to an 
old lady near by. She pushes Tom on to the dance floor 
and he starts to dance with the group though still in a 
wheelchair. 

The old lady accidentally blinds herself with the flash of 
the camera. She almost drops it but grabs it and it takes 
some silly candid photos.



91

Mr. and Mrs. Fisher are dancing in the of the floor as a 
spot light hits them and they start to waltz.

Ann is dancing with a crewman she accidentally steps on his 
foot and he trips and falls on her. He quickly scrambles to 
get up and offers his hand to help her up. They both blush 
as they start to dance again.

Mrs. Deter and Mr. Grouser are cooking up food for 
everyone. The crewman are all gathered around eating food 
and drinking Ronnie and Davie walk up to get some food.

The crewmen pat Davie on the back and offer him something 
to drink. He refuses but the crewman goad him into it. He 
chugs the drink and is surprised to find out it’s just 
juice. The crewmen all fall over laughing.

The three very old ladies are on the dance floor cutting 
a rug. Everyone is surprised but then join in and start 
dancing again.

During the festivities Davie takes his locket and puts it 
around Bonnie’s neck. She goes to take it off but Davie 
stops her. Bonnie blushes and Davie picks up Ronnie and 
runs off back to the group of kids. 

The dancing continues until every one is tired and sprawled 
out sleeping on the deck of the ship. Tom takes a picture 
of Bellamy passed out on the floor with all the kids 
sleeping on top of him.

The Picture falls onto a stack of photos Tom took of the 
party.

TITLE OVER:
 THE PIRATES OF AMITIE BAY

The End. 




